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. « «» The Board Meeting of the Louisiana

Wild Life and Fisheries Commission convened at

10:00 o'clock a.m., on Tuesday, September 28, 1971,

at the Wild Life and Fisheries Building, 400 Royal
Street, New Orleans, Louisiana, Mr. J. G. Jones,
Chairman, presiding. o« e
PRESENT WERE:

J. G. Jones, Chairman

H. C. Wright. Vice—-Chairman

C. M, Hoffpauér, Director

Lloyd Autin

J. E. Kyle

Hobson Norris

J. L. Walker

J. L. Winfree
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of July 8, 1971 and July 27, 1971.
RICHARD K. YANCEY;
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River.,
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ALLAN ENSMINGER
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ment area in Atchafalaya Basin.
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18{///Request by P’& L Hauling COntractoré,

Inc., to dredge fill material from the

Louisiana power and
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THE CHAIRMAN; The meeting will come to
order. Prior to proceeding dowﬁ the agenda, we
have with us a number of distinguished guests. I
would just like to introduce two of them. One is
Representative Claude Leach, and‘Representati_ve~
Bryan Poston.

(Applause)

The first order of business is the
approval of the minutes of the meetings on July 8,
1971 and July 27, 1971. You have been furnished
with copies of the minutes. What is your pleasure?

MR. KYLE: I move approval.

MR. WRIGHT: Second.

THE CHAIRMAN: Moved by Mr. Kyle, seconde
by Mr. Wright. Is there any discuésion? Any |
objection?

(No responée)

Hearing none, so ordered.

Mr. Yancey, Item No. 2.

MR. YANCEY: Mr. Chairman, members of the
commission and ladies andvgentlemen, we would like
to propose at this time that the Commission addpt

a resolution authorizing the Director to sign

d
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a purchase agreement for a tract of land in St.
Tammany Parish which would occup& 15,594 acres at
é price of $82.50 per acre, or a total»sum of
$1,286,505.00,

Now, during the last session of the legis:
lature, funds were apprOpriated.for the pu;chase of
that tract of land. We have about 34 game manage-
ment areas in Louisiana. We do not have but one
small area in the entire Florida parish regioh and
there has long been a lot of interest in setting up
a wildlife management area in that region of the
state. Of course, when the Commission learneq that
that tract of land was available for purchase, the
sellers were contacted and they agreed to sell for
that price and, following an appropriation by the
legislature, we thep contacted the U. S. Bureau of
Outdoor Recreation. They came in and the& sufveyed
the.propérty and they have agreed to refuné ;he
State one—half.tse purchase price of the property.

of courée, title to the land will rest
strictly with the state. We have had the property
appraised by local appraiser and it has been

appraised for $82.50 per acre, so we are all right

gggg HELEN K. DIETRICH, INC., the complete convention service in new orleans
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as far as the appraised value is concerned.

We should all understand that the mineral
rights will be reserved b& the sellexr. Of course,
we will obtain all the other rights td the property}
timber and so forﬁh. There are some easements on
the property. Part of it is inside the NASA test
site, but thié will not in any way interfere with
the uses to which we would put the landi

We would like to recommend at this time
that the Commission authorizé the Director to sign
a purchase agreement which would remain in effect
for 60 days, in order to give the Commission attor-
ney the opportunity to work out all the legal
details in finalizing the act of sale. bf course,
your approval would rest also with the Division of
Administration. We would send this document to the
for'their approval.also. They are in the'dovernbr's
offiée. We would like to make that recommendation
at this time.

THE CHAIRMAN: You have heard the recom-—
mendation. What 1is ybur pleasure?

MR, KYLE: So move,

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.

000, .
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Kyle. Is there a second?

MR. NORRIS: Seccnd.

THE CHAIRMAN: Seconded by Mr. Norris.

MR, KYLE: May I say something before we
vote?

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, Mr. Kyle.

MR. KYLE: I feel and have always felt
that one of the greatest things was to get public
hunting grounds, and this acreage was a direct
result mostly of the work by a fine sportsman,
DéWeese Kostmayer. About a year ago, when we went
té Washington on the ducks, Dick was with us and

Clark and several other members of the Commission,

and we asked DeWeese to be on the lookout for any

acreage that any families would sell, retaining thel '

mineral rights, in order that we could acquire it,
ana he‘came up with this and worked with Dick and.
Clark on this.' f think he has done a fine job. I
think he is due some thanks and I would like to
urge each and every one of you, if you know of any
estates that they want to.dispose of the surface
and keep the minerals, that will be suitable fof

public hunting grounds, will you let us know and

o0
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see if we can't do it. Thank you.

MR. YANCEY: That's good. I would like
to further add that this project has complete local
support. The police jury has adopted a resolution
favoring this, and'virtuaily all of the local citi-
zens' organizétions in the Slidell area have also
adopted similar resolutions, the Rotary Club,
Chamber of Commerce, and so forth, so we have stron
local support for this acquisition.

THE CHAIRMAN: We migh£ alsd mention that
in the years since I have been here, we have gotten
complete cooperation from the legislature, because
that is one of the necessary arms. We've got-pg ge
the money from the legislature, when we have come
up with land, and to put the package together, they
have always been receptive. 1In fact,bthey have
nevér‘ﬁurned us down when we have come up with s
good deal for £hé state, such as this one. |

MR. YANCEY: Right. Representative
McLain, of course, handled the amendment to our
budget to make these funds available. I understand

that he is not running for reelection over there,

but without his help we certainly would not have

e
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been able to have gotten the fpnds to make this
purchase, Thg money is coming out of the coﬁserva-
’ tion fund.
THE CHAIRMAN: Is there any furthex dis-
cussion? All those in favor, raise your hands.
(show of hands)
Opposed? Motion carried.
(Text of the resolution
is here made a part of
the record.)
WHEREAS, the Louisiana wild
() Life and Fisheries Commission is greatly
. interested in establishing additional
wildlife management areas in Louisiana, and
WHEREAS, the Commission initiated
a program of land purchése in 1961 to
accomplish-this purpose and to preserve
at least a portion of the State's largely
disappearing game ranges in various
regions of Louisiana, and
WHEREAS, a certain tract of

land hereinafter particularly described,

(:}; ' consisting of a total of 15,594.61 acres

[
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more or less, located in St. Tammany
Parish, Louisiana, has been offered
for sale to the Commisgion for the

full and true sum of $82.50 per acre, and

WHEREAS, thisgs tract, if acquired,

will make an excellent wildlife management
‘area for waterfowl, furbearing animalgs,
deer, alligators, rabbits, and other forms
of marsh life; and also will provide addi-
tional public hunting and fishing oppor-
tunities for sportsmen throughout the
State of Louisiana, and
WHEREAS, the acquisition of

this propért? has been carefully con;
sidered by the Chairman, the Director,
and all members of this Commission:

after which consideration, it is the
conclusion of all members and the

Director that the acquisition thereof

will be most favorable and advantageous-
to the future welfare of the fish and
"wildlife as a wildlife management area

- and that the acquisition thereof would

o] .
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also be mutually beneficial to the State
of Louisiana, this Commission, and the
citizens and residents of the State, now
THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that
the Louisiana wWild Life.and Fisheries

Commission purchase from the Baronne

‘Services Corporation the following

immovable property located and situated
in St. Tammany, Louisiana, totalling
15,594,611 acres more or less and
described as follows, to-wit:
EXHIBIT "A"
DESCRIPTION

ST. TAMMANY PARISH

T 8 S, R 15 E ACREAGE
Section 10 ~‘SW/4 160.10
Section 14 - SW/4 160.00

. Section 15 - All . 640.00 . -

Section 20 - All east of West

Pearl River’  92.66
Section 21 - All . 637.90
Section 22 - All ' _ | '638.80
Section 23 - All | 640;80

[+]
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Section 24 - sSw/4

Section 25 - All.

Section 26 - All

Section 27 - All

Section 28 - All east of West

Pearl River

Section 29 - NE 1/4 NE 1/4 east

of West Pearl River

Section 32 - All east of West
Péarl River

Section 33 - All east of West
Pearl River

Section 34 - All

Section 35 - All

Section 36 - All

8 S, R 16 E
Section 30 . - 8/2 s8/2
Section 31 - All

9 S, R 15 E

:‘-gp

Section 1 - All
Section 2 - Ali
Section 3 - All
Section 4 - All eastlof West

Pearl River

159.90

639.44

641.40

639.20
456.30

39,31

16.23
575.96
615.59
655.68

557.87

91.79

113.03
411.40

567.80

637.98

469,51

ce0
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<:> Section 9 - All east of West
Pearl River 239.04
Section 10 -~ All 635.70

Section 11 -~ All except SW/4

SE/4 and SE/4 SW/4 512.86
Section 12 - All ‘ 635.94
Section 13 - All 638.00

Section 14 - W/2 W/2; SW/4 NE/4 183.94

AND:
Lot 3 23.33

Lot 4 | 14.37

O Lot 5 | 26.83
® Lot 6 - 23.37
Lot 12 | | 34.79

Lot 13 44.93

Section 15 - All east of West

Pearl ﬁiQer and Pearlington

Bayou . : | 382.64
Section 16 - NE/4 east of West

Pearl River | 9.02
Section 22 - All east of West-

Pearl River ‘ 134.42

C}i. Section 23 - E/2 SE/4 80.10
- | AND | -

LCCS

600 ' :
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Lot 1 31.16
Lot 3 31.52
Lot 4 '38.05
Lot 5 8.72
Lot 6 23.00
Lot 7 40.32
Lot 12 41.38
Lot 13 47 .24
Lot 14 46,35
T 9 S, R 16 E
Section 7 - All 157.23
Section 18 - All 240.51
Section 19 - All 1 459.26
Section 20 - All 64.74
Section 30 - All 618.20
15,725.61
Plﬁs: 5 acres more or less -
accessible to the west bank of
the West Pearl River being
located in the NW 1/2 of Sec-
tion 29, T 8 S, R 15 E 5.00
: . 15,730.61
~Less: I-10 Right-of-Way 136.00
Total acreage 15;594.61

060
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The said sale is subject to the following
conditions and.stipulations: |
1. The purchase price of the sale by
Baronne Services Corporation,
hereinafter sometimes referred to
as "Seller," and the Louisiana Wild
Life and Fisheries Commission,
hereinafter sometimes referred to
as "Buyer," its successors and
assigns, for the hereinabove
described property shall be the
sum of ONE MILLION TWO HUNbRED
EIGHTY~SIX THOUSAND FIVE HUNDRED
FIFTY-FIVE AND 33/100 DOLLARS
(1,286,555.38), payable in cash
at the time of the Act of Sale.
The cons;deration is based upon
the agfeement that the subject
proper£y comprises 15,594.61 acres.
The said consideration being deter-
mined at the rate of $82.50 per acre.
2. Real Estate Taxes for the yar 1971

will be prorated to the date of the

200
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.~ Act of GSale. All proper and necessary
mortgage and other ceftificates and tax
researches are to be paid by Seller.

3. Seller shall deliver to Buyer good -
and merchantable title to the property.
However, if Seller is unable to deliver
‘a good and merchantable title, this
agreement shall be considered null aﬂd
void and Buyer shall not be entitled
to demand from Seller any damages by
virtue of Seller's inability to

() deliver good and merchantable title.

The decision as to whether Sellér’s

title to the property is good and

merchantable shall rest solely with

Buyer based upon title opinions

rendered to Buyer by attorneys of

his selection. Seller agrees to

assist.Buyer and his attorneys in

securing any curative matter which

Seller may be abie to obtain in

order to satisfy any requirements

C% of any title opinion rendered to "

T
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Buyer; however, Seller shall not be
obligated to expend any monies in
connection withAthe satisfaction

of such reguirements. All cﬁrative.
matterAfhus obtained shall be the
property of Buyer who is hereby
authorized after passage of the

Act of Sale to file same for record.
Final approval of fitle shall be at
the sole discretion of Buyer and
his attorneys and Buyer shall have
ghe right to waive and forego satis-
faction of any fequirements of any
title opinion rendered by his |
attorneys hereunder. In the event
of partial failure of title, ﬂuyer
méy; at iﬁs option, elect to puf?
chase that portion of subject
properﬁy'as to which title has been
approved or waived, in which the
purchase price shall be reduced

at the rate of $82.50 per acre for

each acre as to which title has

& )
gg“ HELEN R.<DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in new orleans
20 .



19

.— failed; provided, that should such
partial failure of titie affect 10%
or more of the subject property,
Seller may, at its option, refuse
to make such partial sale.,

4., The Act of Sale is to be passed before
.Buyer's‘Notary'at the State Capitol,
Baton Rouge, Louisiana, between
November 18, 1971 and November 22, 1971.
Notice of the desired time of passing
the Act of sale shall be given to

~<>A ‘ Seller by Buyer at least thirty (30)

days prior thereto. The éale shall

be with full‘warranty and full rights
of subrogation and‘substitution and
shall'be in a form acceptable to

Seller and Buyer. The property shall

be delivered free and clear of all

liens,‘encumbrances, taxes .(except
taxes for the year in which'the Act
of Sale 1is passe&), leases and mort-

‘gages. except the emcumbrances listed

q -+ below:

3OO
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ENCUl;iBRANCES
The following described oil, gas and
mineral leases:
(a) 0il, Gas and Mineral Lease dated
March 25, 1969, between Eads Poitevent,
et als as Lessor and Hassie Hunt Trust,
whose Trustee is Margaret Hunt Hill,
1401 Elm Street, Dallas, Texas, as
Lessee, having a primary térm of ten
years, covering and affecting 2,237.61
acres more or less, in T 8 S, R 15 E,
St. Tammany Parish, Louisiana, recorded
in COB 544, folio 399, Instrument
#264,851, St. Tammany Parish, La.;
all of which acreage covering afore-
said lease is not subject to this
agreement.

(b) 0il, Gas and Mineral Lease dated

February 2, 1970, between Edward B.

Poitevent and John Poitevent, individ-
ually and as agents and attorneys in
fact under Power of Attorney dated

September 17, 1969, recorded in

[
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COB 547, Page 16, Entry No. 265,305,
St. Tammany Parish, La., and South-
down, Inc., as Lessor and Hassie Hunt
Trust, whose Trusteé is Margaret Hunt
Hill, 1401 Elm Stfeet, bDallas, Texas,

as lessee, having a primary term of

ten years, covering and affecting

8,067.54 acres more or less, in

T 9 8, R 15 E, St. Tammany Parish,

La., recorded in CcOB 565, folio 430,
Instrument #269,314, St. Tammany

Parish, La.; all of thdh acreage
covering said lease 1s not subject

to this agreement.

(c) 0il, Gas and Mineral Lease

dated February 2, 1970, betweeh

Edward B. Poitevent and John Poitevent,
individually and as agenﬁs and attorneys
in facﬁ under Power of Attorney dated
September 17, 1966, récorded in CcOB 547,
Page 16, Entry No. 265,305, St. Tammany
Parish, La., and Southdown, Inc., as

Lessor and Hassie Hunt Trust, whose.

[
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Trustee is Marg;reﬁ'Hunt Hill, 1401

Elm Street, Dallas, Texas, as Lessee;
having a primary term of ten years
covering and affecting.10;230.31

acres mo?e or less, in T 7 S, R 14 E,
St. Tammany Parish, La., recorded in

COB 565, folio 430, Instrument #269,314,‘
St. Tammany Parish, La.; all of which
acreage covering said lease is not
subject to this agreement.

B. That certain easement set out in final
judgment of condemnation in suit entitled
"United States of America, Plaintiff,
vs., 20,929.74 acres of land, more or
less, situated in St. Tammany Pariéh,
State of Louisiana, and Edward B.
Poiteyent, et al, Defendants, Civil
Action ﬁo. 14953, Section C," United
States.District Court, Eastern District
of Louisiané, New Orleans Division;
said judgment béing dated Jahuary 17,
1969;'and affecting approximately |

10,000 acres of the property covered

® .
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by this agreement.
Seller shall reserve unto itself, its

successors and assigns in perpetuity

an imprescriptible mineral servitude

covering and affecting all the minerals

in, on or under the above described

property of every nature whatsoever, .

including but not limited to,.oil,

gas, sulphur, salt (including salt
brine) and all other minerals whether
similar or dissimilar. It is under-
stood that all mineral operations on
the above described propérty shall be
subject to reasonable regulations by
Buyer for the use of the surface. It 1is
understood that the imprescriptible
minerélvservitude to be reserved by
Seller is an essential part of the con-
sideration to flow to Seller, without
which the said Act of Sale would not

be executed.

Should Buyer decide to sell all or any
p;rt of the prope?ty subject to this

agreement, at any time or times within
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a period of fifty (50) years from the
date hgreof, it shalllgive Seller written
notice thereof, and Seller shall then
have an optional prior right for a
period of ninety (90) days after receipt
of the notice to purchase same for the
price paid to Seller by the Buyer ($82.50
per acre), subject to an adjustment
upward or downward with the Wholesale
commodity Index for all commodities
published by the United States Department
of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics.
‘If this particular index is not being
published at that time, the parties
hereto agree to base the computation
upon a similar or substitute index
which may then be in use. Both Seller
and ﬁufer acknowledge that the provisions
of LSA-R.S. 9:5006 are applicable to the
mineral exception and reservation above
set forth.

6. In the event Buyer fails to comply wifh‘

this agreement within the time specified,

*

06Q
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10,

11,

Seller; without formality beyond tender
of title to Buyer, may declare this agree’
ment null and void, or Seller may, at its
Optioh, demand specific performance.

In the event thaf Seller fails to comply
with this agreement within the time
specified, Buyer may, at its option,
either declare this agreement null and
void or demand specific performance.
Occupancy shall be available to Buyer at
the time of the Act of Sale.

This agreement and the saié contemplated
hereby is subject to and conditionéd upon
the approval of the Governor of the State
of Louisiana ana/or Division of Adminis-
trgtion.

Selier certifies that the provisions cf
the Uniform Relocation Assistance and

»

Real Property Acquisition Policy Act of

1970 has no application because no personp

will be displaced when title is trans-
ferred to Buyer.

The parties hereto acknowledge that this

OO0
cGo)
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agreement to purchase and seil and-the
Act of Sale contemplafed hereby is bésed
upon an appraisal prepared bylacceptable
standards outlined by the Uniform Real
Property Acquisition Policy set forth in
Section 111 of the Uniform Relocation
Assistance and Real Property Acqguisition
Policy Act of 1970, P.L. 19—646.
12, The notices, payments and other matters

regquired hereunto shall be delivered ox

vadéressed to Seller, Attention: Edward
Poitevent, 28th Floor, 225 Baronne Street,
New Orleans, Louisiana 70112 and to Buyer
Attention: Clark M. Hoffpauer, Director,
Louisiana wild Lifg and Fisheries Com-
mission, Louisiana Wild Life and Fisheries
Building, 400 Royal Street, New Ofleans,
Louisiana 70130, or at such other addreés
or addfesses as Seller and Buyer may

designate by written notice. This Agree-

W

ment shall be bihding‘upon and shall inurg
to the benefit of the parties hereto and

their respective heirs, successors,

369 |
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executors, administrators and aséigns.
Where the terms “Sellér“ and "Buyer" are
used herein, they shall be deemed to
include the respective heirs, successors,
executors, administrators and assigns
of such pafties.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Messrs.
Jerry G. Jones, Chairman, H. Clay Wright,
Vice-Chairman and Clark M. Hoffpauer, Com-
mission Director, be, and they are hereby
appointed, authorized and empowered to act
for and on behalf and in the name of this
Commission to purchése the aforemenﬁioned
lands, buildings, improvements and aﬁpur-
tenances thereon, to sign any and all
necessary deeds and documents in connection
therewith. to pay the purchase pricé thereof
and all pertinent and necessary and usual
expenses to.purchaser which said deeds and
documents may contain, and to incorporaﬁe
and include in the said documents and add
-all additional stipulations, conditions

and provisions as they, in their sole discretipn,

200
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deem to the best interest of the Coﬁmission.
. THE CHAIRMAN: Ne. 3.

MR, YA&CEY: BEach year the Commission has
been installing a small earthen dam in French Fork,
which is the drainage artery for Catahoula Lake, in
order to put a few inches of water out over the
lake bed for the purposes of making that lake more
attractive and usable by migratory waterfowl and:
it also makes the lake much more usable by the duck
hunters in that central Louisiana area. We have
some ten or twelve thousand duck hunters that hunt
on that lake. It is open to the public and this
dam is one of the reasons why'that lake is such a
good area for waterfowl hunting.

We would like to recommend at this time
that the Commission adopt a resolution calling for
the.ins£allation of a small earthen dam in French
Fork during laté October, possibly October.27; that
we would suggest that we have a spillway there of
perhaps 100 feet in length, and that this be estab-
lished at an elevation of about 28 feet; and also

that we endeavor to get the Highway Debartment to

install this dam, using their personnel and

P
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equipment, as we have done for the last couple of

years. We would like to
this time.
THE CHAIRMAN:

mendation. What is your

MR. WALKER: I

'THE CHAIRMAN:
Walker.

MR. WRIGHT:

THE CHAIRMAN:

Is there any further discussion?

offer this proposal. at

You have heard the recom-
pieasure?

SO move.

. It has been moved by Mr.
Is there a second?

I'll second it.

Seconded by Mr. Wright.

Any objection?

(No response)

Hearing none,

so ordered.

{(Text of the resolution
is here made a part of

the record.)

WHEREAS, Catahoula Lake in

central Louisiana is of international

importance to migratory waterfowl and is

annually used by millions of ducks, geese

and coots that travel up and down the

Mississippi and Central Flyways, and

WHEREAS, thié Lake is also I
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the most important single public waterfowl
huﬁting area in the State being annually |
used By 10,000 or more sportsmen; énd
WHEREAS, optimpm water level
conditions can best be maintained on this
21,006—acre Lake during the fall and
winter months by installing a temporary
earthen dam in French Fork which serves
as a drainage aitery for the Lake, now
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that
the Wild Life and Fisheries Commission
does hereby call for the installation of
such an earthen dam in French Fork to be
installed on ar about October 7, 1971,
with a 100-foot spillway established at
an elevation of 28 feet, and
ﬁE_IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the
Director of the Louisiana Department of
Highways be requested to install this
dam as has been done in the past.

THE CHAIRMAN: No. 4.

/ MR. YANCEY: The Commission owns and

~

operates the Saline Wildlife Management Area up in

@ ) .
Egg@g HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete conyention service in new orleans
Q0 .



31

C%tahoula and LaSalle Parishes. This occupies some
60,000 acres, and that tract of land is interlaced
by a number of bayous andAit is bordered on the
east by Larto Lake. This is one of tﬁe finest
sport and commergial fishing areas that we have in
Louisiana, and for many, many years it hés provided
a tremendous amount of sportfishing opportunities
and also provided a place for the commepcial fisher
men to make their living.

In recent years the land to the south df
this tract has been cleared, put into cultivation.
(:) This has resulted in a lot of real muddy water

.- dumping into this sytem, and the water is so turbidj-
at times that it has actually inhibited thé produc-
tion of fish in the fishery resources in these
watgrways. One of the reasons for this is that
wheh the Catahoula.Lake diversion canal was cﬁn;
structed by the Corps in the last two years, running
fr&m Catahoula Lake over to Black River, it inter-

cepted the movement of water out of Ouachita River

B]

into this system, and now the only source of water
into this system is from Red River and from drainage

(:}- from these agricultural lands, which is bringing
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about this problem.

We feel that a possible solution to>this
would be to reopen through the installation of some
water control structures this system to the move-
ment of water from.the Ouachita River into this
system. The water in the Ouachita is‘always clear,
The water in the Red River, of coursé, is always
very muddy, and this drainage water that is going
into the system is always muddy. It is felt by our
fishery biologists that if we can reintroduce water
out of the Ouachita intp this system through the
installation of a control structure in two of the
bayous that lead into this system, that this will
help alleviate this problem somewhat.

We would like to propose at this time
that the Commission adopt a resolution requesting
the Cofps of Enginéers through their Vicksburg
office to make a‘feasibility study to determingtif
&ater from the Ouachita can be reintroduced into
this system és it originally took place naturally, a
if the feasibility study éhould reveal that it is
possible and practicable to this, then that thg?,.

as a part of their flood control program -in that ars

a
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install such water control structures in those

bayous leading into this system. It is tremendously

important that something be done up there to correct

these problems. Otherwise, we are going to simply
lose the important fishery areas that we have in
this 60,000-acre game management area.

MR. HOFFPAUEE: Richard, don't you think
that somethingvought to be in this resolution about
stopping the bean farmers from pumping into the
lake system, drainage water?

MR. YANCEY: Well, Bob Lafleur is here.
He can perhaps enlighten us on the sﬁatu&awith
regard to drainage of'agricultural water into this
system, Now, to my knowledge, there is really no
law against this. This water from those laqu
traditionally flowed into this sytemn, 5ut before
the&‘wefe cleared up, of course, you had a solid
timbered area and the water was always clegr'as it
went into this g&tem. Now all of this land, which
is fifty or sixty thousand acres to the south of
the Saline area, is strictly in soybeans and other
agriéultural row crops and as a result of this.v

® b

this is bringing about this influx of muddy water
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into this system and keeping those bayous so muddy
that they are just no longer providing any real
sportfishing opp§rtunities. I am not aware of any
state law against this. Now, if’Bob has another
idea on it, I think he would‘be the man to-bring
this out.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Walker has something.
Jimny.

MR. WALKER: The soybean operators in
this area have built a dgm around their property
to keep flood water, backwater, out, and in doing
so they accumulate all this turbid wéter in a swamp
area, and they have installed mechanical pumps,
gasoliné-driven pumps, and théy pump this muddy
water out over the levee into Saline Lake. This is
where we are getting all our turbid water in the
SaiiheQLarto Lakg area.

| Now ﬁhéy have another way to get the mudd

water out, and that is to either natural-drain it
into Red River or to pump it into Red River. I
mean, if they are going to pump it, rather than
pumping into Saline Lake. Now our pollution teém:

has been.working on this, and there have been a
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few things. I have been working on it for two or
three months myself, and we don{t know exactly what
our legal position may be, but we are éoing to take
a stadb at it and see what we may accomplish. Now
maybe Bob Lafleur can add something to it. These
people actually are accumulating the muddy water
and then Ehey are pumping it over, and I have f£flown
over the area dgring the time they are pumping and
we have had aerial photos made of it. You can see
the pollution, and it 1is ruining the Saline Lake;
Larto complex.

We have also had a turbidity test, silta-
tion test, run by Bob Lafleur's pecple. We have
also had a fish count survey made by your people,
Dick.

Mﬁ.‘YANCEY: Those fish population sample
are the thing that revealed that we we'just,weren't
getting any reéeproduction up there, as far as bream'
and some of the 6ther important sport fishes are
concerned, and our people feel that this turbidity
problem is the real --

MR. WALKER: The real reason.

MR. YANCEY: -~ the real reason for this.

008
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Now, of course, we have been in a hassle over water
levels in that system, and we tﬁink we have about
got that ironed out, but our fishery biologists
feel that the main problgm lies with this turbid
water condition.

MR. WALKER: The water level seems to
have no effect on your lack of fish. It seems to
be the turbid wéter and also the accumulation of
the pesticide that is used on the soybeans. Now
the Rapides Wildlife Association is planning a
class action type suit to be filed against the soy-
bean operators at the opportune time, and they have
retained an attorney at their expense to do this,
and we have also been working with them.

MR. YANCEY: Bob, would you have a commen
as far as our legal position on this drainage is
concerned? ’

MR. LAFLEUR: Yes, Mr. Yancey, I have a
couple of comménts. First, insofar as the turbidit
is concerned and the reduction in f£ish population
up there, I have a distincf feeling here, a firﬁ

opinion, that the fish food is being covered in

the bottom of this lake, reducing availability of

Y.
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fish food for the fish that are there, and that is
certainly the main contributing-factor to the reduc
tion of the fish populatién° |

Now, getting into the 1ega1.end of thisl
thing, and I should not be practicing law here
without a license, Mr. Jonés, but if yoﬁ will 5ear
with me, in the 1970 session of the legislature,
there were two bills introduced. One squght to
combine two previ&usly existing statutes that were
under the Wild Life and Fisheries Commission.
There was in the committee sessions of both House
and Senate, and I think Senator Poston and Repre-
sentative Leach were the two people that handled
that for me or at my reguest in the House énd
Senate, respectively. In those committee sessions
there were amendments added to it that said that if
anyghing as a‘resuit of agricultural opefations
occurred, then they were exempt. To put it to be
more candid, they were a little bit more equal and
so not subject to the requirements of this statute.

There is perhaps another out here. I am
not familiar with what a class action suit is., I

don't know what those terms connote. That might. be

[:3s}
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an out. The other possibility is simply this. We
did, as you know{ in 1967 develob water quality
staqdards for interstate streams, this to combly
with the Water Quality Act of'1965. Included in
those water quality standgrds are things that refer
to turbidity or muddy water and that standard has
certain language or descriptive language that cer~-
tainly would apply in this case. Although this is
an intrastate water body, the Stream Control Com-
mission in April of this year did amend those water
quality standards to say that any standards which
apply to the streams that are in the»listing of the
streams that are in our package of water quality
standards, those standards woﬁld also apply to the
intrastate streams that are tributaries to the inte
state streams. Here, of course, you have the
Oua;hité and the Red. Both are listed in the pack-
age, so that thé intrastate water bodies that .lead
into either or both of those water bodies would
have the same standards apply, so certainly we can
go at it on that basis. What we would come out of
the courthouse with, I am not sure at this time;
Any 6ther.questions, or any éuestions,

rather?

Q0
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THE CHAIRMAN: Bob, have you met with
these people? Jimmy, you did, didn't you?

MR. WALKER: Yes, Mr. Chairman, I met
with them.

THE CHAIRMAN: Any luck? Are they going
tocooperate in any way? .

MR. WALKER: No, we haven't.

MR. LAFLEUR: I might add this, Mr., Jones
In an attempt to seek rather than an adversary type
of proceeding, that takes on some of the character-
istics of prosecution and going to #he courthouse,
I have attempted to get the director‘ of the Soil
and Water Conservation Service, whose office happen
to be located on the University campus, intoc this
thing, and I must admit I have not had a lot of
luck in this game. |

| THE CHAIRMAN: We have had some similar.

problems in otﬁef areas with the Soi; Conservation
Service. Thank you, Mr. Lafleur.

MR. YANCEY: To get back to the-original
proposal, Mr. Chairman, that we would adopt a
resolution requesting the Corps to look into the

feasibility of installing a water control structure
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one or more water control structures, in the‘bayous
feeding into this system out of the Catahoula Lake
diversion canal, which would bring andifeiﬁtroduce
water from the Ouachita River into this system.
THE CHAIRMAN: You have heard the recom-
mendation.- What is your pleasure?
'MR. WALKER: I so move,
THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.
Walker. Is there a second?
MR. KYLE: I second.
THE CHAIRMAN: Seconded by Mr. Kyle, Is
there any other discussion? Is there any objection
(No response)
Hearing none, so ordered. I uﬂderstand,
Jimmy, your subcommittee ‘on pollution will continue
to work on that problem.
MR. WALKER: Yes.
(Text of the resolution is
here madea part of the
record. )
WHEREAS, tﬁe Larto Lake—-Saline Bayou
Saline Lake Area of LaSalle and Catahoula

Parishes is one of the most important fish ¥

"~

000 -
§_§§§ HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC, the complete convention service in new orleans



o

and wildlife resource regions of Louisiana,
and

WHEREAS, thousands 6f spértsmen
and commerciél fishermen in central |
Louisiana depend upon this complex of
lakes'and bayous as an area to sport
fish, commercial fish, hunt, and carry
out boating activities, and

R WHEREAS, this network of lakes

and bayoué has rapidly deteriorated in
recent years as a result of extremely
turbid water conditions, and

WHEREAS, clear water from Black
River formerly flowed through this system,
thereby greatly redﬁcing turbid water con-
ditions each year, but this movement of
water has ﬁow been shut off through the
construction of levees and canals, now

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that
the wild Life éhd Fisheries Commission
does hereby request that the Vicksburg
Director of the Corps of Enginéers

investigate the feasibility of
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reintroducing clear water from either
Catahoula Lake or Black River through
Saline Bayou or at Cétahoﬁla Lake
Diversion Canal and also investiéate
the possibi;ity of installing appropri-
ate water control structures that could
be used in alleviating this~sérious
problem.

- THE CHAIRMAN‘: O.K., No. 5,

MR. YANCEY: This next item on the agenda
has to do with the Atchafalaya Basin and the feel-
ings of the Commission about possibly establishing
some wildlife management areas in that area. I
think we all know that at this time the Commission
does not have any game management aréas in the
Atchafalaya Basin, ané in recent months representa-
tivés of some of tﬁe landowners in the Basin have
come to the Commis;ion meetings to determine and
feel out the Cqmmission as to whether or not it
would be interested in setting up some game manage-
ment areas in the Basin,
| Yesterday they indic;ted that in some of

the areas that our people had recommended for

660 ,
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consideration as game management areas that théy

had contacted most of the

these areas and that they

'mitments from about 80 to

owners that they would be

landowners in gsome of
felt that they had com-
85 pércent of these land-

willing to lease their

lands to the Commission for game management area

purposes on the same basis that other private land-

owners in Louisiana have done the same thing.

O0f course, we have the Governor's Com-

mission on the Atchafalaya Basin that has been

studying various plans that have been proposed for

the Basin by different groups in the state, but

these representatives of the landowners now want

an expression from the Commission as to whether or

not it would be interested in establishing two or

three game management areas in the Basin. At this

time we would like to throw this open for discus-

sion and consideration by

THE CHAIRMAN:

the Commission.

O0.K., you have heard the

recommendation of Mr. Yancey that we throw it open

for discussion. Is there

any discussion?

MR. WALKER: I have a comment to make. I

have been looking at the Atchafalaya Basin and the

LT
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~future development of it, and I think the Commissio
itself would greatly enhance the hunting and‘fish—
ing oéportunities of the sportsmen if wé did or if
we can develop multiple use game management greas
within the Atchafalaya Basin. As you kpow, there
are none wﬁatsoeverand the Atchafalay; Basin has
over half a million acres there. I think it would
be a step forward for the sportsmen if we can work
out something to develop these game management and
multiple use.areas.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Kyle.

MR. KYLE: I agree with Mr. Walker and I
would like to have a resolut ion authorizing the
Directors to negotiate with the landowners toward
signing leases for the development of game manage-
ment, or rather multiple use areas,vin the Basin.

MR. HbFFPAUER: Lease agreements?_

MR. KYLE: In the form of a resolution.

MR. WINFREE: Mr. Chairman, before you .
act on Mr. Kyle's motion I would like to'make a

comment.

many more years than I have, have indicated_to me

You gentlemen who have been on this Commissio

n
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that many, many times in the past thesé landowners
have suggested putting together'some areas to be
used for game management areas for the éeneral use
of the public, but then when\they were actuallj
pinned down, nothing actually came of it.

ﬁell, as you kncw, in the past few months
I would assume that the Atchafalaya Basin area has
received more publicity than any other areas in the
State of Louisiana. Many folks have lost their
tempers. Sides have been drawn, and as a result,
you know, a Commissionexr was appointed by the
Governor. Now we have two members of our Commissio
our staff, that are on that Commission, and I have
been designated to be on that Commission. Many
organizations have presented vafious plans and sug-
gestions for the use of the Basin, ranging all the
wayvfrom federai control down to private control
and also to state control. -Now certainly I would
prefer to see gaﬁe management areas in the Basin
under the jurisdiction of the State. I just don't
feel that the federal govérnment should be the
landlord, so to speak, of these private properties

that belong in this State.

[ : ’
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Now if these landowners in good faith
wish to put these areas and submit them and give
the Wild Life and Fisheriés Commission an opportun-—
ity to administer these properties so‘that they
would be preservgd for the people of the State of

Louisiana and for further posterity, I would think

l1that this Commission should allow our Director'and

the Assistant Director, Mr. Yancey, who are members
of that Governor's Commission, to give a'statement
of policy of this Commission at the next meeting
of the Governor's Commission, which 1is next Friday
week, and go on record as saying that we would be
willing to administer the entire Basin if the land-
owners wouid present and give us these.afeés to
manage. I believe that if that were done, I feel
thgt several of the proposed plans would perhaps be
withdrawn.

It would be nice, of course, if we could
actqally go up there and say, "Here we have 160,000
acres that have been submitted to us as a game man-
agement area," and we would take that over. I
believe that would solve the whole problem, but

unfortunately we don't have that. But I would 1like

S
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for Mr. Yancey and Mr. Hoffpauer both to have the
right to_teli this Governor's Commission what the
policy of our cOﬁmission is, that is, relative to
these game management areas.

THE CHAIRMAN: As I understand the motion
it is that it expresses the §olicy of the Commissio
that we would be willing and eager to administer
game management areas, multi-use recreation areas,. in
the Basin. Is that.correct, Ed? I don't think
that the Commission by this resolution is saying
that we are opposed to a national recreation area
or we prefer one over the other. The experience
that I have had in the last five years is that, as
Jim has said, we gef these people in ghe Atchafalay
and they come up every few months and they show us
this big map and we can get this area, and that's
the.laSt we hear from it. Well, as a result,‘peopl
want something-eIse and they are going to go to
something else, and I really don't think the pres-
sure ought to be taken off the landowngrs by saying
that we are going to take your promiselnow to mean
that'we‘are going to forget about it. If they don'

»

come through with the land that they promised, I
‘ _
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think they are going to see tﬁat something else is
going to be done. ;

Is there any other discussioﬁ? Are you
ready for the guestion? ‘ " ,1

MR, YANCEY: We haq one -- M%ke raised
his hand over here. ‘;

THE CHAIRMAN: 0.K., Mike, I{m sorry.

MR. MICHAEL COOK: | Gentlemen, this-
looks to me like just some way to stall before this
Governor's Commission meeting, and I would like to
ask you to hold off until that Comm;ssion meeting
to see what is going to happen and discuss this
ag#in next month.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mike, I think the reason
that the Commission is doing this is specifically
we are not taking a position or establishing a
poliéy bne way of the other about the national
recreation areap " We have been asked by these land-
owners whether of not wé would be willing to admin-
igster multi~-use management areas in the Basin, and
that's all we are in fact-saying, that we would
be willing to do it, period.

MR. MICHAEL COOK: - I understand this

o9
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perfectly, but have you had any land whatsoever
offered to manage, in any area of the Basin?

THE CHAIRMAN: The history is that we
last month -- I was not at the meeting -- met with
thé Commission and we designated areas that we
thought would be favorable t§ have land in, and
they went out and talked, we were told, to approxi-
mately 80 percent of the landowners; They do not
have writﬁen commitments for any of the land. They
said that fhey gained the cooperation of the land-
owners and that they would be willing to work up an
area generally as we had with some ﬁddification.

In fact, one of the concerns we had was,
"Well, why can't you go out and find one now that
will in writing give us 10,000 acres if they‘afe
really sincere?" We indicated to these people yes~-
terday that you had better go out and do that
because we have been having these promises for yeary
and years, as you well know, Mike.

MR. MICHAEL COOK: Well, we are in
agreement. I just don't think you are going to sece
it, énd that's the reason I asked ybu to wait one

more month and give some people time to see after
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this Commission meeting exactly what is going to
happen here.

THE CHAIRMAN: How would it interfefe
with what the Governor's Commission is going to do?

MR. COOK: I think this is merely a stall
from the landowners to try to get this Commission
on record as saying they would be willing to accept
this thing and to get the Governor's Commission to
say we can do it in the State,'whenli think you
know and most of the rest of us know that it can't
be done.

THE CHAIRMAN: Wel, of coufse, we are
giving them the opportunity to do it, and I think_
we indicated to these people that if they didn't |
do it, you would probably, and I am not binding
anybody on the Commission, you would probably see
a éommission~pr6ﬁoting a policy of a national
recreational afeé if they did do-sometﬁing,

MR. COOK: Well, I think you said that
and I realize that and I think you are going to do
the right thing.

MR. WINFREE: Mr. Chairman, Mike, I might

say this. These people that contacted us -- I don'ft

Fﬁ@
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recall their names right offhand -- claimed to
represent various large land intereéts. They showeq’
us a map yesterdéy with four areas comprising about
160,600 acres, but there again therg was nothing
concrete about it. They said that they had contactgd
these people and approximately.SS percent of them’
had shown an indication that they would be glad to 
do that, but we have nothing in writing on that at
all. That is what Jerry is trying to point out.
40,000—acre.blocks in various areés, well, it looked
real good on this proposed map, but theyAdidn't come
up with anything else other than the fact they had
contacted the landowners.

THE CHAIRMAN: So that we have everything
clear, does someone know the names of the three
gentlemen we met with?

MR. WINFREE: One of them was a Mr.
Courﬁney. as.I.récall, Mr. Courtney.

MR. KYLE: Ed Courtney, Bill Miller and
Hugh Brown,

THE CHAIRMAN: O.K,

MR. MICHAEL COOK:  Well, I would still

like to repeat my request that you hold qff one
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more month before taking action §n this, your ﬁext
meeting. |

MR. KYLE : Weil, the only thing I under-
staﬁd, fhis is a statement of policy qf this Com-
mission, Mike. That's the way I feel about it,
and- 1 feel just like Mr. Jonés and the rest of them
about this. "X "have "been on “this "thing ‘for eight
yeafs and they have come up here every time and when
you get down to signing the lease, it's not there.

MR.»MICHAEL COOK: All right, gentle-
men. Could I have Mr. Kyle restate his --

MR. YANCEY: I think I have it.. The way
Mr. Jones puf it after the discussion was that the
Commission would be willing fo operate, establish
and manage game management areas'in the Basin if
land would become available. This is the wérding
that he used. |

THE CHAIRMAN: I think generally that is
what you were saying, was it not, EA4? Corfect me
if I am wrong. |

MR. KYLE: Yes.-

MR. WINFREE: Mr. Chairman, let me say

this. Since it is a statement of policy of this
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Commission, and that is all that it is, I don‘t.see
why it would be necessary to even use the words
“Atchafalaya Basin." You could say thaﬁ the’policy
of this Commission is to operate game management
areas within the State of Louisiana when presented
to them, périod.

MR. KYLE: Correct.

MR. WINFREE: I would like to suggest
that the words “Aﬁchafalaya Basin" be struck out.
This is just a policy of this Commission, That is
what we are trying to state. Is that correct, Mr.
Kyle?

MR. KYLE: Correct.

MR. HOFFPAUER: Mr. Chairman, I thought
one thing was to bring thesevpeoéle to a, if yéu
want to say, a showdown about either come up with
this land or foréet about it.

MR, WINFREE: Well, now, Mr. Director,
this is the Wild Life and Fisheries Commission.
This is not the Governor's Commission at all. The
oply problem before th?s Commission, as I understand
it, is a statement of policy that we will acqguire

lands when presented to us within the State, and
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that is our policy, period.

THE CHAIRMAN: I am like Mike. I don't
want to give them an out. I want the pfessufe to
spay on thém about that land. I think your sug-
gegstion about making it general 1eavés the pressure
on them.

‘MR. NORRIS: You don't even need to put
the Atchafalaya Basin in the thing.

THE CHAIRMAN: Is there any further dis-
cussion on the motion?

MR. YANCEY: Are we going to make it for
Louisiana or for the Atcahfalaya Basin?

THE CHAIRMAN: For the State of Louisiana

MR. YANCEY: O.K., good.

THE CHAIRMAN: Any_further discussion?
Any objection?

| (No response)
Hearing none, so ordered. Thank you.
(Text of the resolution
is here made a part of
the record.)
WHEREAS, the'Louisiana wild

Life and Fisheries Commission manages .

(34
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34 Wildlife Management Areas and multi-

purpose recreational .areas in Louisiana, and

WHEREAS, this program has served

to fulfill a need for satisfying public

recreational demands while at the same time

preserving fish and wildlife habitat and
increasing populations of important game
birds, animals, and marine life, and

WHEREAS, there is a need for
further expansion of this program through
the acquisition of additional }and in
certain parts of Louisiana, particularly
where game management areas have not been
previously_established,

THEREFQRE, BE IT RESOLVED, th?t

the Wild Life and Fisheries Commission

‘does hereby declare that its policy is

to acquire ahd~develop additional multi-
purpose wildlife management areas in
Louisiana where needed as 'lands become
available.

THE CHAIRMAN: Dr. St. Amant.

DR. ST. AMANT: Mr. Chairman, members

of
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the Commission, we have three items. The first one

of an existing permit for the removal of sand and
fili material from the Mississippi River, Mile 856
and 87. This permit has been in operation --

MR. WINFREE: Mr. Chairman, may I inter-
rupt Dr. St. Amant just for a moment?

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, sir.

MR. WINFREE: Mr. Walker has just come
up with a sneaky idea whiqh I agree with, 1if we
could go back fér just a moment to that motion.

THE CHAIRMAN: 0.K.

MR. WINFREE: I would think that the way
that you could pressurize these people further is
by saying that .it is the policy of this Commission
to acquire these properties in the State rent-free.

| MR. KYLE: I think that was understood
with the gentleﬁah talking before we even --

THE CHAIRMAN: There has been a motion
by Mr. Winfree and I assume seconded by Mr. Walker
that the previous resolution be amended to provide
that it is our policy to acquire multi-use game

management areas throughout the State rent-free.’

[+]
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<:) Is there any further discussion? 1Is there any
objection?
(No response)

Hearing négé, so ordered.

DR. ST. AMANT: Are we ready?

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, sir.

DR. ST. AMANT: The T. L. James Company‘
has held this permit in the Mississippi River at
Mile 86.8 to 87.35. Its five-year term is up and
they“would like to renew it. We have had no prob-
lem with this permit and'I would recommend that we
-<:> renew it.

. THE CHAIRMAN: You have heard the recom-
mendation. What is your pleasure?

MR. WRIGHT: So move.

THE CEAIRMAN: It has been mioved by Mr.
Wright; Is there a second?

MR. NORRIS: Second..

THE-CHAIRMAN: Seconded by Mr. Norris.
Is there any discussion? Any objection?

(No response)

Hearing none, so ordered.

(Text of the_ resolution

o«
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is here made a part
cf the record.)

BE IT RESOLVED that fhe
Louisianalwild Life angd Fisheries
Commission does hereby grant_permi;-
sion to T. L. James and Company, Inc.,
to dredge sand and/or fill from the
Mississippi River between Mile 86.8
and Mile 8?.35.

. THE CHAIRMAN: No. 7.

DR. ST. AMANT: The next item is a request
for a permit for dredging and removing f£ill material
and sand from the Mississippi River in the area
Mile 33.1 to 34.0 Agp by Jahncke Service, Ihc°
We have examined this reguest., It meets the requirg-
ments set forth by the Commission and I recommend
tha£ we grant tﬁis permit.

THE CHAIRMAN: What is your pleasure?

MR. NORRIS: I so move..

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.
Norris, seconded by Mr. Kyle. 1Is there any discus-
éion? Any objection?

(No response)

005;]
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THE CHAIRMAN: Hearing none,~so ordered.
(Text of the resolution
is here made a.part of
the.récord.)

BE IT RESOCLVED that the
Louisiana Wild Life and Fisheries
Commission does hereby grant per-
mission to Jahncke Service, Inc.
to dredge sand and/or fill from the
Mississippi River between Mile 33,1
and Mile 34.0 AHP.

DR, ST, AMANT: The third one is a reguest
for a permit to dredge fill material from the Mis-
sissippi River along the‘right descending bank
between approximately Mile 124,75 to Mile 125.8 AHP
by P & L Hauling Company, Inc. This request.for
perﬁit meets ali reguirements set forth by the Com-—
mission, and I recommend that we grant the permit.

THE CHAIRMAN: You have heard the recom-
mendation. What is your pleasure?

MR. KYLE: I so move.

MR. WRIGHT: Second.

-

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.

0080 .
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Kyle, seconded by Mr. Wright. Is thefe any objec-
tion? |
(No resﬁonse)
Hearing nocne, so o;dered.
(Text of the resolution
is here made a part of
. the record.)
BE IT RESOLVED that the
Louisiana Wild Life and Fisheries
Commission does hereby grant per-
mission to P & L Hauling‘Contractors,
Inc., to dredge fill material from
the Mississippi River along the
right Qescending bank between aéprOX*
imately Mile 124.75 and Mile 125.8 AHP.

THE'-CHAIRMAN: Allan., . .

MR, EﬁSMINGER: Mrx. Chairman. gentlemen
of the Commission, we have received a request from
Louisiana Power énd Light Company to install a high
transmission line across the western fringe of our
Pointe au Chien Wildlife Management Area in Terre-
bonne Parish. This company proposes to build a

-

high voltage line just inside of our boundary line.
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As a matter of fact, their right-of-way will be
contiguous with the western boundary of this area.
There was considerable discussion with Louisiana

Power and Light with regard to the fee of $30.00

per rod which our Commission requires for rights-of;
way of thié nature. They have agreed to pay the
Commission this amount in the form of actual cash
and in the form of a survey for us on our Salvador
Wildlife Management Area for the remainder of the
fee. With this in mind, I would like to request
that this right-of-way be granted to Louisiana Powet
and Light.

THE.CHAIRMAN: You have heard the recom-
mendation. What is your pleasure?

MR. NORRIS: I 50 move,.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.
Nm:fis. Is thefe.a second?

MR. KYLE: Second.

THE CHAIRMAN: Seconded by Mr. Kyle. Is
there any further discussion? Any objection?

(No reéponse)
'Hearing none, so ordered.

(Tékt of the resolution-

<
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is he;e made é part.of
the record.) |

WHEREAS, the Louisiana Wild
Life and Fisheries Commission has
received a request from Louisiana Power
and Light Company for a 100—footAright~
of-way along -the western boundary of the
Pointe au Chien Wildlife Management Area
in.Terreboﬁne Parish, and

WHEREAS, Louisiané Power and
Light Company agrees to pay the Louisiana
Wild Life and Fisheries Commission in the
form of cash and other valuable considera-
tions in the amount of $30.00 per linear
rod of right-of~-way, and

WHEREAS, this work can be
accomplishéd_without adversely affecting
the orderly management‘of the afea,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED
that the Louisiana Wild Life and Fisheries
Commission does hereby grant unto Louisiana
Power and Light Company a 100-foot ;ight-

of-way across a portioh:of the Pointe au Chien

006 .
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‘_ Wildlife Management Area in consi.deration
of total benefits to the Commission in
the amount of $36.00 per linear roa, and

NOW, THEREFORE., BE IT FURTHER
RESOLVED that the Director is hereby
'authofized to sign all documents‘and
forms necessary in the execution of
this right-of-way agreement;
THE CHAIRMAN: No. 10.
MR. ENSMINGER: Was this the Rockefeller

Wildlife --

O THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.

. ' MR. ENSMINGER: As all of you are aware,
the Rockefellér Refuge is scheduled for closure to
sport fishing on the first of October. Last year
the Commissidn granted a special privilege to fish-—
erﬁen to go thréugh our Rollover Bayou system from
the Pecan Island ridge and also through the Humble
Canal and Josepﬁ Harbor system into the Gulf at
the Grand Chenier Ridge complex. These two access
routes for wintertime fishing presented no undue

problems to our refuge program. It was in keeping

AN

C)— with the deed of donation under which the Commissidn
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received Rockefeller, and I would like to recommend
that these two access routes inﬁo the Gglf and also
access from the Gulf back into the four major water
control‘structures in Big, Little and Middle Fork
Bayous be permitted again this winter and would
like to have Commission action authorizing this.

MR. KYLE: Mr. Ensminger, would it be
pqssible to open those passages the yearjarouhd to
give the sport fishermen access to the Gulf year
around?

MR. ENSMINGER: I think that at this time
you could make this on a full-time basis, Mr. Kyle.
However, we would like to restrict this thing to
daylight hours only and positively not permit them
to go through the area after dark. As a matter of
fact, this is part of the deed of donation under
which we received the area.

MR. KYLE: Fine, that's fine. Daylight
hours only.

MR. ENSMINGER: Yes, sir.

MR. KYLE: And ih the e&ent any condition
came up, weather or otherwise, it woﬁld be closed.

MR, ENSMINGER: Right.

Eﬁi ‘
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) MR. KYLE: But we can allow the sportémen
to use it year around?
| MR. ENSMINGER: Yes, sir. This is what
this is for.
MR. KYLE: Fine. So move.
ﬁR. WRIGHT: Second.
THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.
Kyle, seconded by Mr. Wright, that we allow passage
year around for sport fishermen in these two desig-
nated streams in Rockefeller. Is there further dis
cussion? Any objection?
(No response)
Hearing none, so ordered.
(Text of the resolution
is here made a part of
the record.)
ﬁHEREAS, the ﬂouisiana wild
Life and Fisheries Commission has
received nuﬁerous requests from inter-—
ested sportsmen in the Southwest. Louisiana
~area for permission to utilize the Humble
Canal, Joseph Harbor waterway and the

East Boundary Canal and Rollover Bayou

o
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waterway for access into the Gulf of
Mexico on a year-round basis and also
to utilize the water.courses leading
from the Gulf of Mexico inland to.the
water control structures on Little
Constance, Big Constance and Middle
Fork Bayous,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED,
that Humble Canal; Joseph Harbor Bayou
waterways, the East Boundary Canal,
Rollover Bayou waterway and the waterways
leading from the Gulf of Mexico to Little
Constance, Big Constance, and Middle Fork
Bayous are hereby declared opened for
access and sport fishing on a year-round

basis during daylight hours only. Sports-

"men utilizing these areas are not to

violate regulations pertaining to remainder
of the Refuge or molest‘or destroy wildlife
uﬁilizing the marsh areas adjacent to

these waterways..

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr., Herring.

MR. HERRING:. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

] ' A
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The first item we have on the agenda ié a letter
from Mr. W. D, Rothwell, who is an attorney for
Georgia-Pacific Lumber Coﬁpany, requesting that we
delete some 50 acres out of our Georgia~facific
wWildlife Managemeht Area. They have sold this 50.
acres to an individual who wishes to build as a
homesite and a few other things on the land and
this is in accordance with Paragraph No. 5 of the
lease agreement, that £hey can withdraw.such
acreage. I would like to recommend to the Com-
mission at this time that we do delete this 50
acres.

The description is so lengthy; it is
about two pages here, beéaﬁse it is in four ai £~
ferent parcels, joining together, that we will just
ask the court reporter to put it in as part of the
reéord. |

THE CHAIRMAN: As 1 ;nderstand it, we
don't have any real choice about this.

MR. HﬁRRING: That's right, Mr. Chairman.
That is the way our lease agreements read on that.

MR. WRIGHT: I sO0 move.

MR. KYLE: -Second.

gﬁﬁ
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THE CHAIRMAN:‘ It has been moved by Mr.
Wright, seconded by Mr. Kyle. 1Is there any dis-
cussion? Any obﬁection?

| (No response)
Hearing none, so ordered.
(Text of the resolution
is here made a part of
the record.)
WHEREAS, a requést has been
received from W, T. Rothwell, Attorney
for the Georgia-Pacific Corporation,
request;ng the release of approximately
fifty acres of land 1oc§ted in Morehouse
Parish, Louisiana, and
WHEREAS, this fifty acres of:land
is‘located on the Georgia-Pacific Wildlife
'Ménagement Area, and
IWHEREAS, the individual who has
purchaéed this land wishes to construct
a residence and other facilities, and
WHEREAS, the lease agreement
reads that eithgr partyvcan request

lands to be taken out of the wildlife

2

q
©eee

9
D

HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC., the complete convention service in new orleans

&

Eywm
®




69

management area by means of a written
request, now

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that
the following described lands be released
from the Louisiana wild}tife and Fisheries
Commission back to the Georgia-Pacific
Corporation:

Parcel "A": All of that part

of the NE 1/4 NE 1/4 of Section 5, T 22 N,
R 5 E, lying west of gravel Parish Road
and south of blacktop Parish road;: béing
more particularly described as:v Beginning
at the southwest corner of said NE 1/4

NE 1/4, thence east 1.17 chains to center
line of said gravel road; thence northerly

along said center line of gravel road to

"a point being the intersection of said

gravel road'and said blacktop road:; thence
northwesterly, along said center line of
blacktop road 1.45 chains to a point on
the west line of said NE 1/4 NE 1/4, said
point being locatedb3.6Q chains south of

the' northwest corner of said NE 1/4 NE 1/4;
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thence south, along west line of said
NE 1/4 NE 1/4, 16.40 chains, to point
of beginning; said pércel of land con-
taining l1.67 acres, more or less.

Parcel "B": All that part of

NW 1/4 NE 1/4 of Section 5, T 22 N,
R 5 E, lying south of the blacktop
Parish Road No. 543, more particularly

described as follows: Beginning at the

northwest corner of the northwest quarter

" of Section 5, Township 22 North, Range 5

East; thence south along the west boundary
of said northwest guarter northeast quarter
a distance of 19.9050 chains to the éouth—
west corner of ihe said northwest guarter
of the northeast guarter; thence east aloné
the south bouﬁdary of said northwest gquarter
northeast guarter a distance of 19.9825
chains to the southeast corner of the said
northwest quarter of ﬁhe northeast quarter:
thence north along the east boundary of
said northwest quarter northeast quarter

to the center line of Parish blacktop

-]
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S:%. ‘.road No. 543, being a point 3.60 chains
south of the'northeast corner of the
nbrthwest quarter of the northeast quarter
of Section 5, Township 22 North, Range 5
East. Thence in a northwesterly direction
along the center line of the Parish black-
top‘road.No. 543 to a point on the north
boundary line of the northwest quarter
of the northeast quarter of Section 5,
Township 22 North, Range 5 East; said
‘point being 11.50 chains west Qf the
'<:) northeast corner of the said nofthwest

. quarter or the northeast quarter; thence
west along the north boundary of said
northwest quarter northeast quarter to
the point of beginning, containing 38.0
'aéres more or less.

Parcel "C": A parcel of land

located in £he northwest corner of the
SW 1/4 NE 1/4 of Section 5, T 22 N, R 5 E,
more particularly described as follows:
Beginning at the nor thwest corner of said

;C]i. ' "8W 1/4 NE 1/4; thence south, along west

860
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line of said SW 1/4 NE 1/4, 13.84 chains,
to a fence corner being the northwest
corner of a tract ocbupied by Mid-valley
Pipeline Pumping Station; thgnce east,
along fence being the north line of said
Mid-Valley Pipeline Pumping Station, a
distance of 7.47 chains; thence north,
13.84 chains, to a point on the north
line of éaid SW 1/4 NE 1/4: thence west,
7.47 chains to point of beginning; said
parcel of land containing 10.33 acres,
more oOr less. |

The above described land
containing, in the agéregate, 50.00
acres, more Or less.

THE CHAIRMAN: No. 12.

Range 9 East, and Sections 13 and 14, Township

‘that we have on the agenda is a request from the
Concordia Electric Cooperative for a crossing on
our Three Rivers Wildlife Manaéement Area. The

crossing will be in Sectién 7, Township 1 North,

1l North, Range 8 East, in Concordia Parish. The

MR. HERRING: Mr. Chairman, the next item|

CYded
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purpose of this line will be to serve the Basile
Hunting Club in that area.

MR. WRIGHT: I so move.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.
Wright. Is there a second?

MR. KYLE: Second.

THE CHAIRMAN: Seconded by Mr. Kyle, Is
there any discussion? As I understand their appli-
cation, it was going across an area and that they
have agreed to locate it along the road.

MR. HERRING: It will fol;ow the road in
the southern_portion.

THE CHAIRMAN: Southern part. Is there
any further discussion? Any objection?

(No response)
Hearing none, so ordered.
(Text of the resolution
is here made a part of
" the record.)
WHEREAS, the Concordia Electric
COOperative, through Mr. Jesse Speed, has
requested a right-of-way for an electric

line across a portion of our Three Rivers

068,
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Wildlife Managément Ared, and

WHEREAS, this regquest was dis-
cussed in fﬁil with the Commission con-
sidering BOR and other funds, angd

WHEREAS, this electric line 1is
for the purpose of serving the Basile
Hunting Club, now

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that
a right-of-way easement be given for the
purpose of constructing an electric power
line across a portion of Three Rivers
Wildlif¢ Management Area described as
Section 7, T 1 N, R 9 E, and Sections
13 and 14, T 1 N, R 8 E, Concordia
Parish. This right—bf-way is to be
no more than 40 feet in width.

THE CHAIRMAN: No. 13.

MR, HERRING: Mr. Chairman, the next
item on the agenda is a change that we did not
catch when several different changes were being
made by police juries in setting the deer season.’
Thisvwas from Tensas Parish.' The wording should

have been in Ward 4, it should have read just
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for bucks only~in that ward. As it is, it gives

five days either sex season in the first part and
the last part. I would like to recommend to the
Commission that we go ahead and change this wording
to bucks only, and that is the way it had been
requested the last time. |

THE CHAIRMAN: What is'your pleasure?

MR. WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, since this was
an oversight on the Commission's part. I would like
to make a motion that we straighten it out.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved by Mr.
Wright. Is there a second?

MR. NORRIS: Second.

THE CHAIRMAN: Seconded by Mr. Norris.

Is there any other discussion? Any objectidh?
(No response)
Heafing none, so ordered.

(Text of theresolutipn
~ is here made a part of
- the record.)
WHEREAS, in setting the 1971-72
‘deer hunting seasons Ward 4,‘Tensas Parish

was given a doe season, and
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.WHEREAS, the Police Jury of
this parish had not requestéd for this
season, and |

WHEREAS, the Police Jur& does
have the autﬁority in this parish to
cancel doe seasons, now

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that
the regulations pertaining to the
1971-72 deer seaséns for Tensas Parish
read Ward 4, Bucks only.

MR. HERRING: .Mr. Chairman, the Louisiana
Forestry Commission recently completed on the
Alexander State Forest the first forestry work camp
to utilize inmate labor on the forest, and‘this
camp is located just north of the present restricte
area that we have on the Wildlife Management Area.
To insure the’safefy of the inmates working in
this area at different times, the Louisiana Forestr
Commission has'réquested that we also delete this
portion out, which is in Sections 8 and 9 of Town-

ship 2 North and Range 1 West. They feel like by

in this area for working purposes only, Wildlife

d
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deleting this out, where they will keep the inmates

00
éggg HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in mew orleans



77

Management Area and other places where the State
Forest will be dqing work, they feel like it is a
safety factor to the people in that area, so they
have requested that we delete this out. |

| Also, at the same time, I would like to
recommend, too, that possibly next year we delete
this Wildlife Management Area because they have
built the Indian Cfeek Reservoir, which has taken
over half of the area, and with this deletion here
we will-only have about 3,500 acres actually left
probably there, so it might we wise'for us next
year to look.into it and possibly drop this area,
and the Forestry Commission is thinking the same
thing.

MR. KYLE: Mr. Herring, would it be pos-
sible for us to retain this area and let people use
ititb ﬁfain dogs, coon hunters?

MR. ﬁEﬁRING: Possibly so. We could work
witﬁ the Forestry Commission and see their feelings
on this,

MR. KYLE: Because we have had continual

requests to set aside an area for coon hunters, and

if wé could use this, I think that they would .

3
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appreciate it.

MR. HERRING: Well, with the construction
of that lake there, and there has been some bottoms
land in there, it could possibly be a fair area for
that, so we will get with them and consider that.

THE CHAIRMAN: Aside from the other com-
ments, you have heard the recommendation of Mr.
Herring. What is your pleasure?

MR. WRIGHT: I see we have no choice but
to delete it. I make a motion we do it.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has beep moved by Mr.
Wright. Is there a second?

.MR. NORRIS: Second.

THE CHAIRMAN: Seconded by Mr. Norris.

Is there any other discussion? Any objectiQn?
(No response)
Hearing none, so ordered.
| (Test of the resolution
is here made a part of
the record.)
WHEREAS, the Louisiana Forestry
Commission has requested that the Commissién'

release a portion of land in the Alexander
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I will go through just a few things on it., I see
we have a delegation here from Vernon Parish and

that area pertaining to the Peason Ridge Wildlife

State Forest Wildlife Management Area, and

WHEREAS, this land will be used
for the firgt forestry work camp to utilize
inmate labor in the forest, and

WHEREAS, the Louisiana Forestry
Commission is reguesting the land be
released to insure the safety of thege
inmates who will be housed here at all
times, now

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that
the Louisiana Wild Life and Fisheries
commission release back to the Louisiana
Forestry Commission lanq described as
that area to run along the south boundary
line of Section 8 and 9 of T 2 N, R 1 W.

THE CHAIRMAN: No. 15.

MR. HERRING: Mr. Chairman, the next item

Management Area. In short, the Peason Ridge Wild-
l1ife Management Area is some 33,000 acres in size,

and recently we have employed a man on there for a

(-Ta] -
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Wildlife Management Area supervisor. The land is
owned by the Army and it shows potentials of being
developed into a Wildlife Management Area. It is
partly in Vernon Parish, Sabine and Natchitoches
Parish.

We met with the pe&ple close to this area
about a month‘agb becaﬁse.they wished to delete it
out of the Wildlife Management Area system. We do
have some fox hunters and dog runners in that area.
Since we canqot use dogs on the area and cannot run
fox on the area, they have requested that we just
drop the area altogether. We feel that it will pro
vide more hunting fof more people left és a wild-
life Management Area. I wouid recommend at this
time that we‘do so, but I would like.to hear from
the group that is here at this time before fhe
Commission.

MR. WALKER: What did you recommend?

MR. HERRING: I recommend fhat wé kéep
the area.

MR. WRIGHT: Mr. Herring, on'this area, is
it a.big deer ‘population? | |

MR, HERRING: No, sir, it is about averag

e
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for that part of the state. It is not a big deer
population. Our hunting has been on that area“not
by check stations as much as it has been by season
permit.

MR. WRIGﬁT: Well, what Qould it hurt if
you let the fox hunters run on it, too, and have
that as a fox hunting area, too? Mr. Kyle was jusf
trying to get one a little closer.

MR. HERRING: Mr. Wright, the history of
our Wildlife Management Areas and the building up
of these populations on them has been the deletion
of dogs on many of them. As you kno&, we kill more
deer on a comparable size on most of our Wildlife
Management Areas than a comparable size on the out-
side of the area. We can possibly takg most. of the
parishes‘in our state, where we have established
Wildiifé Management Areas, and we kill more deer
just on the Wildlife Management Area than the
remainder of the'parish put together, when it shoul
be ‘killing for the rest of the parish about four or
fivef We realize sometimés that these restrictions

may look a little tough, but on the other hand, the}

are paying off, and as long as we are killing more
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animals on these areas, we feel like that that is
the way they should be operated.

MR. WRIGHT: But,Mr. Herring, you héve a
number of people in that area and around there that
are trying to pull‘it out of.the Game Management
Area. I mean, what I am trying to get ovér, is
could we use it as a multi-purpose game management;
I say game management multi-purpose area. I mean
let the dogs run -and just try it. Have we got any
area in the state that they do it now?

MR. HERRINd: Not as such, no. Not for
fox hunting and such on the Wildlife Management
Aréas,‘because once one goes that way, I.feel like
a lot of them will go, and there is still plenty of
land to run dogs. There is still a lot of land to
fox hunt on, on the outside.

MR. WINFREE: You know, I am in complete
accord with Mr..wfight on this thing. . You know, .
everything is game management area for deer hunters
deer hunters, deer hunters. I am not a deer hunter
Those folks over there have those fox dogs. We've
got éome fox hunters in this state, apparently..

Why can't we have something for the fox hunters, so

0a00|
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the fox hunters can have a chance, too?

MR. HERRING: Mr. Winfree, it is not just
the deer hunting on these areas, We do have quail
hunting. We have rabbit»hunting, squirrel hunting.
We do participate pretty much in an all—around‘pro—
gram, except for the use of dogs on the areas. I
don't think any of us are against dogs.per se, but
this is the thing that has helped build up our good
animal pqpulation in these areas.

MR. WINFREE: Well, apparently there are
more fox on the area than deer.

MR. WRIGHT: That is what &e are talking
about.

THE CHAIRMAN: Why don't we continue the
discussion by hearing from some of the peopie that
have come here to talk about it? |

| MR, WINFREE: By the way, how are you
going to hunf éuéil withocut dogs? .

MR. WRIGHT: Or rabbits, either, as far
as that is concerned.

THE CHAIRMAN: Senator Poston.

SENATOR BRYAN A. POSTON: Mr. Chairman,

members of the Commission, let me say first of all
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I want to express my appreciation for you allowing
this group to come and appear be fore you this morn-
ing, and I would like to first introducé the member
that we have in the delegation with us.

First of all, Representative Claude Leach
Would you éll stand as I call your name? Sheriff
John Craft, Vernon Parish. Mr. Lee McConathy, Vice-
Chairman of the Police Jury. Mr. William West, who
is one of the fox hunters in that area. Mr., Findle
Stanley, who is the representative of the Fox

Hunters Association of Louisiana. Charles Dowden,

who is another fox hunter, and P, C. Dowden is alsoj.

a fox hﬁnter in that asspciation in that area.

As Mr. Herring has already stated to you
ﬁere this morning, a number of weeks ago the group
met in that area with Mr. Herring and a nﬁmberAOf
the public officials; all of them here today were
at that meeting. They discﬁssed some of the prob-
lems that the huﬁters were facing in that area.

One of the main problems that was discussed that
night was the fact that hdnters could not go in and
out of the area, across the Peason Ridge area, and

this presented a problem,.

Ui
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‘ . Another problem was that somé of the.
people were being stopped, being searched, and this
kind of stuff. There were some problemé that they
were faced with, and in the discussion with Mr,.
Herring, he told them that those hunters could not
go in the area and subsequently they had no other
alternative than to ask for closure of this area,
becaugse there is a number of dog hunters in that
area.

To further tell you about some of the
problems that we presented, such as land area and
(:) so forth, I would like to call on at this time
Representative Claude Leach.

REPRESENTATIVE CLAUDE LEACH: Mr, Jones
and other members of the'Commissioh, I would like
to join Senator Poston in telling you that we
appreciate you scheduling us on the agenda today.
This is the first time as an elected official I
have appeared hefe before the Commission, and I
would like to beg just a few minutes of your time
to tell'you that, as one elected official who hopes
to be reelected in the near future, I have had the

utmost cooperation in trying to represent the
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people of Allen, Beauregard and Vernon Pariéhes
with the various members of this Commission as well
as your career employees.‘

I particularly, of course, Voula not be
fair if I'did no;lmention that on many, many occa;
sions I have had to -- I didn't have to, but I did
call your Director in trying to represent the peopl
that elected me. Oftentimes, of course, I ended up
with the man that seemé to be able to g;t the job
done most of the time, Mr. Yancey, and if he couldn
then, of course, up in the legislature I was with
Bob Lafleur.  As he mentioned earliexr, Bryan and 1
handled some of the more, of I considered more
important, pollution bills that Bob had up'there.
We have always had a very close working relation-
ship with Mr. Herring and certainly appreciate the
timé and effort and the ability that he has in this
job, aﬁd.I think the state is véry fortunate to hav
thege career men,

Recenﬁly, of course, I think the state
was fortunate in getting Mr. Mike Hogan to come
over here. I know already with the enforcement

people up in the hill country, they are very

W

lt'

Q0
E%gg’ HELEN R. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in new orleans



‘®

on isolated roads without radios, by themselves, at

‘ >8’6 —-A

encouraged and their morale is up;

I would just intetject>this for what it
is worth. I know we have our budgetary limitations
but we have got to do something about ﬁhis equipment
that we are giving these men to work with. We have

men covering hundreds of thousands of acres of land

night. They do not have prober equipment. This is
not your fault, but I do think it is something we
all need to work and see that tﬁese mén do get
properly equipped if we are going to aék them to do
the job we do.

Now addressing myself to the problem for
which we drove down from Vernon Parish £o falk to
you mén about, the closing of Peason Ridge. It
hasn't been mentioned here that Peason Ridge is
actﬁally part‘of thé Fort Polk Reservatiogbcomplex
and, of course, I throw it in here as I do wherever
I go, Fort Polk is vital to Louisiana's economy at
this time. We have over 3,000 employees out at
Fort Polk, not to mention the othér economic bene-

fits as well as the training of our young men

‘serving in the Armed Forces.:’
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(:> ' But to continue witﬁ the closing of the
Peason.Ridgé as a game managemen£ area, up in Vernoi
Parish we have approximatély -- and these figures
will be given to you on a map in just é few moments |
and they will be.ﬁore graphic for you -- we»haye
several large game management areas. Some of you
Commission members may not be as familiar with the
names of them, but we have the Lutcher-Moore Game
Management Area, which‘now Boise—-Southern owns.
We have the Fort Polk Game Management Area and now
we have the Peason Ridge.
“<:) What this has done in effect is to con-
. tinuously limit the space that dog hunters use.
These are not only fox hunters. These are.the men
‘who have dogs for other purposes also. It has
feached a point now where I am feeling, or I would
not‘be hefe in eleétion vear unless I did feel this
very strongly, I am feeling pubiic resentment towargd
management, gamegmanagement, whereas before this
has always been ﬁppermost in our sportsmen's minds
and they have cooperated. Now I am beginning to
get the ground swell. Too much of one good thing

_(Z);. is about to choke them. The area 1is getting too
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limited now that thgy have placed this Peéson Ridge
30-something thousand acres under this management
area within one éarish. Remember now, we were talkyt
ing earlier today about the need for the management
area over on Pearl River. Certainly, and'by the
way, I would like to say, for what it is worth, all
sportsmen are going to miss Jesse McLain serving
in the legislature. I personally can't imégine
being up there. Jesse always sat around and you
didn't think he knew what was going on, but he was
there when ybu needed him, and he certainly was a
true believer in the Wild Life and fishery programs)
I think there is a legitimate, sincere
approach that perhaps one part of our state, Vernon
Parish, may at this time be overmanaged or we are
not getting the multiple use of our ménagement areal
I kﬁbw'that we have federal funds involved. I know
that we have to think of recreation for all citizené
throughout the entire state. I am not trying to say
that we do not want to provide this, but you have
now established a third, very vast region.
Historically, the men have been able to

. N S
hunt with their dogs, and now they have been squeezed
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out. They were in this northeast part of the
Parish. Now they are being squeezed out of that.

Othersltoday will give you the statistics
on ghis, but I ask you'to please consiéer this -
request, and if you find that there are good logica
reasons to favorébly cogsider closing the Peason
Ridge as far as game management. Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Representative
Legch. Sheriff Craft, would you come at this time?

SHERIFF JOHN éRAFT: Mr. Chairman and
members of the Commission, ladies and gentlemen, I
came along this morning with éur Senétor, our
Representative, I believe thg Vice-President of
the Vernon Parish Police Jury, and friends éﬂd
hunters from Vernon Parish. I am sure afteg while

they will present you with documents from the

tion to do so. .I% is in the hands of the proper
authorities.

I realize that this being a federally-
owned piece of land, being managed by the Wild Life
and fisheries'in conjunction,_you might say, with

the federal, somewhat complicates the matter. Firs

Vernon Parish Police Jury. That is not my disposi-
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I want to compliment the Louisiana Wild Life an&
Fisheries Commission for yhat tﬂey have done for
sportsmen in the state of Louisiana. I know many
years ago in my own past we didn't have a deer to
hunt, and I hunted on Atchafalaya River when you
could get in there without being run out by someone

else who seemed to own all the land or claimed they

are to be complimented for your efforts in seeing
that a balance of wild life for fox hunters, for
deer hunters and other hunters has been protected.
Many times our game agents have been few
in Vernon Parish, poofly eéuipped, without a vehicl
except their own, without a radio, perhaps, as has
been brought out here previously. I am, first of
all, a sportsman. vI believe in fair play. I belie
in doing it according to law. ;f I didn;t, I
wouldn't be standing here as Sheriff of Vernon
Parish. I furthér believe that each group should
be considered. When you take the fox hunter into
consideration, he must be considered. A genuine
fox hunter hunts to run a fox, and furthermore, he

&oesn‘tQCarry a shotgun or a high-powered rifle'in

did, and we had our ups and down there. Anyhow, yol
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the rack of his automobile or truck. He wants to
go out there to hear his hounds run one thing,
either a fox, a coyote or é wolf. He may have-a
preference. Those are the main animals that he
desires and has trained his dogs to run.

Then we have the deer hunters. They feel
that they have been crowded out to some extent, to
a great extent. That is their feeling. So you hav
a fox hunters' group that feels that they can't
travel down the road, the old road that goes from
Hornbeck to Kirkwood. It is almost on the boundary
They can't travel that road with fox-hounds even
without a gun, which seems to me unfair. If they
could travel down that road with fox hounds and no
gun, I don't see where anything would be harmed. I
think the man would be doing the faixr thing. The
maﬂ thét got out there and did otherwise would be.
a violator of fhé law. You have men hired to see-
that those things do not occur.

I must say they are working hard in Verno
Parish, and I am working hard, backing up the game
agents that you have there. We need some more.

What you have are good, doing a good job.

n
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I came down here with the distinguished
Seﬁator, the distinguished Représentative, Mr. Lee
McConathy, who 1is presideht of the Vernon Parish
Police Jury, and some very good frienas. I came
down here with thém. Mr. Joe Herring, who sits
before me here, heard me previously in a meeting in
Hornbeck, Louisiana, in which I expressed to him
my way of thinking about this piece of land ;n mind
this resgrvation. I éame with them. .I back them
up. I hope you will take into careful considera-
tion the best interests of all. I am sure you know
what you are doing. I am sure you are gqualified to
know what isvright and what is best for the people
of Vernon Parish, and I believe leaving if in your
hands, you will do what is right.

I thank you, and may it all work out for
thé best. |

SENATOR POSTON: At tilis time, Mr.
William West, would you come forward, please.

MR. WILLIAM WEST: Mr. Chairman, members
of the Commission, first let me be, as President
Nixon says, crystal clear that we are not in opposi

tion to .the activities and the wonderful work that

Q)
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the Wild Life Commission has done and is doing.
All of the people in Louisiana are interested in

the vast sports that we have in this wonderful stat

W

of ours, but as the Senator pointed oué and as the
Representative pqinted out to you a few minutes agol
we are getting an anul lot of a good thing in
Vernon Parish,.

I would like, just for your information,
to show you a map of Vérnon Parish and let you men
see exactly what you already have in the Parish, in
an attempt to explain to you why we are asking and
why the Police Jury unanimously passed a resolution
asking for the Peason Ridge Artillery Range 6r
Game Management Area be c;osed as a Game Ménaéement
Area, if Mr. Dowden will come and help me hold this
map.

(Map here displayed)

Gentlemen, if you wili observé this map
of Vernon Parish, you will see the red markings.
This is Fort Polk'proper, which is under game man-
agement area. To the left, the southwestern part
of the Parish, is the Lutcher-Moore Game Management

~Area now owned by Boise-~Southern. The north part
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of the Parish is another part'of the Fort Polk com-
plex that we are_discussing, the Peason Ridge game
management area.

THE CHAIRMAN: Excuse me a minuté. Who
owns that particul&r area? Who owns the propxty?

MR. WEST: »The federal government. This
was land that was secured at the 5eginning of World
War II for the purpose of training troops. It was
appropriated lénd.

THE CHAIRMAN: If we get off there, will
the federal government allow people_to come on and
hunt?

MR. WEST: Oh, yes.

THE CHAIRMAN: You would have no problem
there?

MR. WEST: Np problem there. Now this
1and'ex£ends for just a short distance into Sabine
Parish and .into Néﬂﬂﬁxoches Parish. The highway
between Kisatchié and Florien is the boundary on
the northern edge. At the meeting that we had
about‘a month ago that Mr; Herring represented, we
had a vast ﬁumber of people that were there, and

they asked a number of things. Mr. Herring explain

ed
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Commission fulings and so on and what we would like
is for you to just abandcn this as a game management
area.

Now the reason for that is this. The
Lutcher—-Moore holdings - well, first of all, the
total acreage in Vefnon Parish, gentlemen, 1is
863,550 acres, and the Fort Polk and adjacent lands)
including the Peason Ridge, is 199,032 acres. When
we take the Lutcher-Moore 57,700 acres, we take the
highways, urban buildups and so on out, and we take
the various other areas out that could not be huntef
with any kind of a dog, we are beginhing to be
limited, regardless of what kind of hunting we are
doing with dogs. From the best estimates we have,
we have something like 300,000 acres, or 1e;s than
one~third of the entire area of the Parish, that
couid be hunted with a dog.

For eiahple, the green -- I knpw.perhaps
you are wonderiné what the green markings are =-
this is what we would consider a safety margin
along'the main traveled highways. Highway 171,
the north-south highway, we drew in a two-mile

buffér zone there. . ‘Around the game management
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areas Qe drew in a two-mile area, and along the
less traveled highways, a mile area either side,
and ﬁhe even lesé\traveled highways, a half-mile
area. So, when you take this area out, you are
really limiting the area.

Now, one other thiﬁg I would like to poinj
out to you at this time is the fact we have two of
the finest bass lakes in the state of Louisiana,. ang
I would like to invite you gentlemen to come up and
try your luck. I think we will get a Louisiana
record out of one of them in the next year or two.
This is, of course, Vernon Lake, ané the lower one
is the Anacoco Lake. Both of them are in the
Anacoco Bayou watershed.

Another thing‘that is not within the
Parish, several things that are not in the éarish,
I would like to point out to you at this time, the
fact that the vast Toledo Bend Reservoir has a dam
that is just not in Vernon Parish but just-west of
Vernon Parish. Of course, we are working very
diligently in this area to develop this. Conse-
quenfly, when ‘it is developed, it will take the

area away for any dog hunting. In fact, that area
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a large game management area in Sabine Parish north
of the area. You have Red Dirt only a ?ery few
miles, a long, well-established, wonderful game
management area in Natchitoches Parish. You have
in Rapides.PariSh a large game management area a
few miles distant, and just below Pitkin in Allen
Parish another large game management area. So, you
see, a great part of this area is already under
game management.

One other reason that I do not believe
that this would be, the Peason Ridge would be a
prime game management area is the fact that part
of it is what the Army refers to as an impact area.
This is the area where the bpmbs fall and the
artillery shells fall and those duds are there..
People could ne?er walk through this area, but a
pack of hounds running a coybte through there would
hurt a thing in_ﬁhe world.

With these things, gentlemen, we ask that
you honor the resolution which was passed unanimous
by the Vernon Parish Police Jury and abandon this

as a game management area, considering the facts tha

is already gone, as far as hunting with dogs. You have

h't
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I have presented to you. Thank you very much for
giving me these few minutes.

MR. WRIGHT: Mr. West, it's a little
confusing and I would like to know, are you inter-
ested in the Commission getting rid of game manage-
ment areas or are you interested in ah area open
for dogs. Which are you interested in?

MR, WEST: We are interested in an area
open for dogs.

MR. WRIGHT: In other words; essentially
what you are up here asking us is to seek some
method to open some area to dog hunting. Is that
right?

MR. WEST: Well, you are stating a rather
ambiguous question, I feel, when you say some area.
You could open maybe an area in the Florida parishes.

MR. WRIGHT: Let me put it thi#lway.
Esseﬁtially what you would like to have is an area
open in Vernon,Pérish to dogs.-

MR. WEST: Yes, yes, and the Peason Ridge
area would be the most feasible one for several
reasons. First of all, you éentlémen have not

spent any money there except for this one man, and

a6
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I am sure he could be used some other place. The
area is not yet fenced. The aréa, you have done no
construction on roads, as has been done in some of
the other areas. This is a fairly good area for
hunting with dogs. It has a fair population of
coyotes and coy dogs and a real good population of
grey fox and a few red fox. The deer population,
as Mf. Herring pointed out, is not great in that
area, because this 1is open piney woods type of‘
area, cut-over land.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.

MR. WEST: Thank you very much{ gentlemen

SENATOR POSTON: Gentlemen, we have one
othe; man who wouid like to come.and let ué hear
from him, Mr. Findley étanley. who is the repre-
sentative of the Louisiana Fox ﬁunters Association.
Mr. Stanley.
e ﬁR. FINDLEY STANLEY: Thank you, Mr.
Poston. Mr. Jonés, Memﬁers of the Commission, I
feel very fortunate in being abie to p;esent our
case to you this morning. I feel like that is one
of the good things that we as small people in the

state of Louisiana, that we can meet wiﬁh the
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people that rule or passes the rules of our state
and we have just as much a chance as anybody else
when we do meet Qith a group like this.

| I want to impress on you ~-- well, actually
I am the Louisiana chairman of the International
Sportsman Committee and I am the secretary of the
éentral Louisiana Fox Hunters Asgsociation -- but I
want to come to yoﬁ as a person representing the
running of dogs. At our meeting which we had
several weeks ago, we had quite a few people there
that night and probably over half of them were
people interested in either rdnniné deer with dogs
or running rabbifs with dogs or coons. I appreci-
ate the people being concerned with we people as
fox hunters, which some way or other does not get
the publicity that other sports do, but reaily we
doﬁ‘t have a problem here unless it concerns all
sportsmen with.dégs, and we have as much interest
in the deer hunters, as Sheriff Craft tola you,
people that are interested in hunting deer with
dogs as we do with people in the fox hunting hobby.

| Now I would like to say that we are and

want to be a group of law-abiding citizens as

008
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as you see on the map. The north part is divided
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hunters with dogs, and we certaihly are not wanting
to get ourselves in position if we -go hunting, our
dogs get over invthe land management area and we
be‘picked up as violators of the law or things like
that or be credited with trying to'diérupt the law
process. What we are really asking in this, as
this particular area is located like‘a slice af.pie
you might say.‘right in the‘qenter of the northern
part of Verﬂbn Parish; the south part of Vernon

Parish really is not available for’hunting of dogs,

into three slices. The Peason Managémen£ Area
would take awaymthe §enter pgrt:of it and with the
fringe areas onueach>side,”it,leaves;about a third
of the area possible for hunting with aogs,: That's
our problem. |

- We want to aék you to consider this. We
cértainly are hof fighfing game management. in fac
I think we are the people that want"to be law;abid—
ing citizens more than a lot of other peoéle that

you deal with. I think our case has beeniably

! .
represented by the people here and I want |to not
, ” !

take a lot more time but emphasize that we people
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that are interested in dogs, it's just like people
being interested in basketball or football or base-
ball. Some of us are interested in dogs as a hobby|
That's our heritage, same as othe? people, and
there's a lot said.about leaving lands for people
to hunt in the future, which we are interested in
that, too. We would like to leave our heritage a
place to hunt with dogs, the same as the people
that hunt without dogs would like like to leave
theirs.

I think without further comment I will
rest what I have to say, and we woula be very
appréciative if you would consider our situation.
Something is said about if you close one, you mighf
close all, but I think we people in placesAof respon-
sibility know that all sitﬁations can't be met with
the éamé action, and we feel like we do have a case
and we beg you to.consider it. Thank you. .

SENATOﬁ POSTON: Thank you, Mr., Stanley.
For the last item, Mr. McConathy, who is vice-
president of the Police Jﬁry, would like to present
the Commission with a resolution that they adopged

some weeks ago, and it spells out what they are
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are asking for here today. Gentlemen, I want to
thank you for your consideragion.for thgse men who
have told you their problems. Thank you.

MR. LEE McCONATHY: - There was a petition
got up with about four or five huﬁdred people sign-
ing and they brought it to the Vernon Parish Police
Jury and wé want to preseéent it.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. First, let me

v

say we certainly appreciate the sup?ort that we hav
gotten from Senator Poston and Representative Leach
when we have been up to the legislature, asking
them for things, and they have always been very
receptive to us. We appreciate the reception that
the Commission has alwa&s gotten in your area from
your people.

One of the problems, of course, that we
are faced with, is the problem of managing from a
statewide basis and not on parish lines. That's
the big problem we héve- We have these areas all
over fhe state. Of course, we have sort of a
‘general policy about game.management areas, but
that doesn't mean you can't change a policy. If

you have a policy and it's bad, and it ought to be
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changed, well, you ought to change 1it, I hesitate
to right off the cuff come up wifh some change and
say., well, in one p;rticular area of tﬁe staté we
ought to do this, but on the other hand, maybe we

ought to look at the entire game management program

we need to make changes, then we ought to make them

I am going to suggest to the Commission,
we have a deer committee that is very active, and
they have gone throughout the state and they have
come up with the recommendations each year for our
deer seasons, and I was going to suggest to the
Commission, unless you have some other idea, that
we refer.this particular request to ﬁhem, and ask
that next month, after meeting with Joe and his
staff, they give us a recommendation about your
particular request. I would hesitate to say yes
or no to you now, personally, without letting that
deer committee consider the ramifications that this
would have throughout the state.

I appreciate youf problem and if our
policy ﬁeeds to be changed, it ought to be changed.

-

What is your pleasure, gentlemen? .

that we have in the state. If there‘are areas whers
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MR. WINFREE:. Mr. Chairman; I would 1like
to say this, particularly for the benefit of the
gentlemen who have just aﬁpeared here this morning.
You heard at the earlier part of this'meefing this
Commission adopt.é policy, and that was to try and
obtain lands when offered to us- for a game manage-
ment area, so that alone would alleviate this
situation. This is a game management area which
has been acquired, so éer;ainly I don‘t-believe
that I could go on record as getting rid of it.

Secondly, the Chairman has just stated
that when we have a policy, if it is a bad one, it
should be changed and could be changed. Now, as
I understand it, there has never been, Mr. Herring,
dogs allowed on any game management area within the
state. That being the situation here, I am not
afréid, Mr. Chairmén, to take a stand. right now.

If that policy is bad, and we think that it is bad,
we QOn‘t know it for sure, I am for opening this

area for dqgs on an experimental basis to find out
whether or not dogs do hqrt game management areas.

Secondly, these people that have dogs

that want to hunt, I.think they are just as much

- _
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‘ entitled to hunt a fox as a deer hunter to hunt a
deer. You have these large areas already in.Vernon
Parish, which have been pointed out to you, and we
have other areas around, and I would have no‘objec-
tion at all to opening this particular Peason Ridge
for the usé of dogs on an experimental basis and
find out what is happening and find out what effect
it would have on our deer population iq the area.
Certainly I would suggest, and I am a

member of this deer committee and I don't know how

[*24

Mr. Wright and Mr. Norris.féel, who are also on thi
f(j' ' committee, Mr. Wright is the chairman of it; but I
can tell them righﬁ.now I am in favor of opening it
for dogs.

THE CHAIRMAN: Any other discussion?

MR. WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Winfree,
I think the Chairman is right. I think maybe we
ought to study this thing for about 30 days and
come b#ck in our‘0ctober meeting, and if we need
to éhange our policy, I think we ought to change 1itj

| MR, WINFREE: You understand I am just

talking about, Mr. Chairman, just this one game

q.. management area.

@500,
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MR. WRIGHT: That's-right, but we would
have to change our policy to chénge this one - game
management area, though; | X

MR. NORRIS: Well, I would Be willing tQ
change on an expefimental basis this one area, but
otherwise I think we are complicating our whole
situation there if we just went ahead and voted to
leave dogs off this one area. We are gqing to have
other areas coming in here and yonder. If it is an
experimental basis, I would be willing to vote now
on that.

MR. WINFREE: I think that our biologists
and Mr. Herring and his game management people coul
obtain some fine information from this, sa&, on a
year's basis at least. Mr. Herring,'do you agree
with that? Just the last question I asked you.
Tha£'s-all I Want..

MR. HERRING: We could gather data on
that. I would;like to bring in one thihg prior to
going any further. I have met Qith the fox hunters
on a couple of occasions'and I have met with this

group up there. Now a lot of people have gone to

a lot of trouble in helping us establish wildlife
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7(3

._ ﬁ\anagement areas in this state, along with the
Atchafalaya Basin people who met with us the other
day who wanted to establish wildlife management
areas. I hHave suggested time_ana time again that
we would work with them 100 percent if they would
find the land and welwould have a fox hunting area,
that we would establish a fox hunting wildlife
management area for that purpose. I have furniéhed
them leases on occasions, and to this day we have
not had any response from it.

Now I think that is throwing it out just
.(%i well and good to anyone. I think thét we cén see
the progress that we have made on these areas, and
I would certainly hate to see anything come along
that would jeopardize the whole wildlife management
area program.

| MR. WIﬁFREE: Mr. Herring, you haven't

answ;red'my queséion yet. You have been making a
talk. All I askéd you was, would this help you if
we set this as a one-year experimental season with
dogs on th;s particular géme management area.

MR.-HERRING: We can work with it and

Q_ see what. it will do. As far as helping, I wouldn't|.

e0e .
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know. We could work with it for a year and see.

MR. WINFREE: Well, I say, do you think
it could afford you some knowledge of tﬂis thing
that we don't have?

MR, HERRING: We could afford‘khowledge
one way or the other,

MR. WINFREE: That's all I am asking, Joe|

THE CHAIRMAN: We had the same problem up
in North Louisiena about some coon hunters ene time |

MR. WRIGHT: I would like to make a motion
that we study this thing for 30 days and then come
back at eur October meeting. This is the first timT
the Commission has really sat dowﬁ‘and talked about
this particular area. I know there are problems on
both sides and I just think ;he Commission ought to
study it for 30 days, and I also make a motion that
we etudy it for'30 days.

THE CHAIRMAN: Is there a second to that
motion? |

MR. WALKER: I second the motion.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been seconded by
Mr. Walker. I think Representative Leach -- did yon

want to say something?

009
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._ REPRESENTATIVE LEACH: Someone asked this
question, and perhaps Mr. Herfing could voluntarily
tell this. Is there any other parish in the state
with this large a percentage of its land area taken
out for management? LutcherfMoére, Fort Polk and
Peason Ridge. I think this is the crux of the
gquestion. We are for management. In one geograph?
ical area we have three management areas. |

THE CHAIRMAN: I think a good example of
that is Cameron Parish, which is how many thousands
of acres?

'C) MR. HERRING: You have aroﬁnd 225,000,
and most of that is in refuge where you can't hunt.

REPRESENTATIVE LEACH: The Fort Polk
Reservation is in excess of 200,000 -- well{
199,132 acres.

| THE CHAIRMAN: O.K., is there any further‘

discussion? | |

MR. WINFREE: Well, why don't we take it
under advisement?

THE CHAIRMAN: The request that they make
to ciose this particular game management area. 'Aé
Cz_ I understand, we will have an answer at the October

meeting.

2608,
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MR. KYLE: Mr. Chairman, listening to
them, I think I can speak for myself and probably
I think the rest expressed here, that your argument
have been fine. I think we agree with you. I feel
that we do want to'give you a placg to run dogs and
it's perfect, but if it would be agreéable with you
all, we would like to wait until next meeting to
come up with a policy that we could live with with
the rest of our game managemenﬁ areas.

THE CHAIRMAN: Is there any further dis-
cussion? Are you ready for the que;tion? All
those in favor of the motion =-- oh, I'm sorry.

SENATOR POSTON: Before you vote, gentle-
men, could you give us just one second?

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, go .ahead.

SENATOR POSTON: Gentlemen, I understand

what'ydu are saying and I am partially in agreement

with you. I think it would be wonderful iﬁ we
would at some place in Louisiana -~ this would be
a good place to try it -- have a study made to see
if the hunting of dogs hurts the hunting of game
animéls. I don't believe that you will find whén‘

this study is thoroughly concluded that it will,.

£¢2]
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._ but, gentlemen, the resolution as offered to ‘you,
passed unanimously by the Vernoﬂ Parish Police Juryl
and they passed this because it.was asked by several
hundred of the citizens that live in this area, I
think we should first -- I don't mean to be telling
the Commission their duty -- but I think we should
first vote on the closing or not closing of that.
We are not asking for an experiment. We are just
asking for space. We are not asking you to spend
any money. We are just asking if this area, which
I don't think and the people theré don't think it
«CD would be a good management area, because it is an
impact area or bombing range, and iﬂéiink the con-
sensus of the group would be that we would rather -
of course, the Commission will do as is their
pleasure‘-- we would rather you first vote to eithep
abandon it as a game management area or retain it,
.and then if you retain it, let's work out an agree-
ment whereby an experiment can be done with the
people that live in that area that hunt in that
area with several aozen pécks of dogs. They would

come up with some mighty quick data in the end of

(:y; a year's time. .

QO_:j
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Tto help you. But let me tell you, there are seven

I think to honor the resolution as
requested by tﬁe Vernon Parish Police Jury, a unan-
imous vote'yas to close i£ or not close it.

MR. KYLE: We are going to give.you that
answer in 30 dayg; |

THE CHAIRMAN: Believe me, we are trying

of us and we vote like we want to, but under no
circumstances would I Qote to close the.game manage-
ment area, under no circumstances.

MR. KYLE: Nobody on this Commission is
going to vote to close it, I am going to tell you
that now. I don't think any of them will.

THE CHAIRMAN: You have a request and I
would much rather that we give due consideration to
it in the light of our game management program
thrbughout Louisiaﬁa. That's what really concerns
me. I'agree with the problem you have in Vernon.

SENATOR POSTON: This concerns us, too.
We want to helpnthe game management -~-

THE CHAIRMAN:' Well, we are going to give
you an answer. We are not putting you off. We are

going to give you an.answer at the October meeting.
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I assure you of that.

SENATCR POSTON: That;s fine. We just
didn't want to get it pigé&nholed.

THE CHAIRMAN: I promise yoﬁ we are not‘
going to do that, I promise you that.

MR. KYLE: The She;iff I bel ieve wants
to say soﬁething.-

SHERIFF CRAFT: Mr. Chairman, I believe
I heard you say under no conditions would you close
this area, and actually the fox hunters, which are
chiefly represented here today, I know it's thumbs
down -- once you get an area, you have it. I reali
it is complicated to close out that area -- but‘if
something could be worked out where these.fox
hunters could drive down that road with a dog
crate, no gun, and have a fox race, and if they run
up in that range, ﬁhese men got dogs that won't
run to deer. If they do, they get rid of them.

It seems to me right now that I get the
impression or that we have been told that under no
condition will you close this area. Again, let's
get something that we can work with and live with.

We all realize situations exist sometimes -that we

VA
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._ have to live with what we have and things can be
improved. As I said, if Mr. Dowden or Mr. Findley
Stanley of any other of the gentle,man,~ fox or wolf
hunter, drives down that road, which just barely is
inside the range- on thevsouth s ide and his dogs
run a coyote, a wolf or a fox through that area
and heidoesn't have a gun, he doesn't violate any
law, as far as I can see, At least, he is not going
to hurt the deer population.,

Now, you have game wardens up there who
will be on check and see if a man has a gun. If he
() does, well, then that's his fault and he can bear
the consequences. These fox hunters don't carry
guns. They cérry a pack of dogs, registered dogsf
that are trained to run a fox or a coyote or, well,
various types of ques, red and gray. If they were
allowed to travel this road, as I said aéain, and I
will reiterate, with no gun, I don't see anything
could come of thét but something that would satisfy
the fox hunter to'a great degree.

Now, about the deer hunter, many of them

have said if they could move the line up to“the old

(;i. Kirkwood Road -- everybody up there knows where the
ﬁﬁg '
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old Kirkwood Road comes; it goes in there to what
was the o0ld Kirkwood sawmill and the old road from
the west to Kirkwood -- along that area, if the
line was up to that area, it would give people a
better chance to gét a permit to hunt in that area
if they are not going to be allcwed to run with
dogs in that area.

Now, if you consider running dogs in the
area, I am sure that's what moét dog men want, is
to be able to run dogs in that area. However, when
you turn them loose just south of that area 100
yards of 50 yards or almilevsouth, aﬁd they go
into that area, I don't see where they have violate
any law, and they should be allowed to go up in
there, leave their guns behind and go up in fhere
and pick up their dogs.

| I think a solution, if it is thumbs down
and the area iéAnbt to be closed, the suggestions
that I have méde, and I made them previously -- Mr.
Joe Herring has been aware of that and also these
men here -- it would greaﬁly improve relationships
on all side where fox hunters could go down thaﬁ

road and turn their dogs loose and have a fox race
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and likewise. That's about all I have to say as
a compromise issue.’

MR. WINFREE: Mr. Chairman, let me say
this. Senator and Claude and gentlemen, we certain

respect the wishes of the Police Jury and all of th

people that signed the petition and all of the work

that went into it. As for this thing being pigeon~
holed, I can assure you that the Chairman has turne
this over to the deer committee; the deer committee
is an active committee and we are going to work
with Mr. Herring; and I can assure youthat this man
is going to vote for opening that thing for fox
hunting, but it will be about a moﬂth. We are
going to study this thing and come .up with somethin
that you all will appreciate and something ghat thi
Commission can get some benefit from.‘

As you understand and know, we repreéent
the entire stafe.of Louisiana, while we also repre-
sent Vernon Parish, but it is necessary for our
biologists to get together with us, and if they
can derive any information off an experimental ared
like.we are going to propose, I think you will all

be satisfied and the entire state of Louisiana will
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be satisfied, but it 1is not going to be pigeonholed}
We will have an answer for you by our next meeting,
which will be in.October, and it will not be neces-
sary for you all to have to travel all the way from
Vernon Parish down here to hear it, because you will]
be told by telephone or by the Director of our
action.

THE CHAIRMAN: Sheriff, you sound like-
a good compromising man and I like the way you
talk. I don't see why right after this meeting.
you all couldn't get together while you are here
and you might really work out the problem, if you
have some suggestions. I see_Joe over there was
shaking his head in a sort of yes manner to some off
them and no to some. You sound like a compgomising
man and I know Joe is, so O.K, Is there any other
diséussion? -
. {No response)

All those in favor of the motion, raise
their hands, please.

MR. WINFREE: It has been so long ago,

what was the motion?

THE CHAIRMAN: The motion was that we

68
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C%‘, refer the reguest to the deer committée for 30 days
and have an answer at our October meeting. Ali
those in favor, raise your hands, |

(Sshow of hands)

Unanimous. Thank you. . I would suggest,
if you all.have time to stick around, right after
the meeting, you might work on thét. Joe.

MR. HERRING: Mr. Chairman, the next item
then pertains to Evangeline Parish. You know, in
meeting with the deer committee and others on coming
up with the '71-'72 seasons, there was a combinatiop
j() of Areas 2 and 4, that is, what was in the '70-'71
season., These areas were combined so that we could
more or less . get some uniform system in the state
as far as deer seasons go, grying to cut down on thg
number of areas that we have, Each year we try to
comsine at leas£ one or two areas. This year Areas
2 and 4 were combined, and in doing this, some 6f
the parishes weré given shorter days and some longelr
days, because Area 2 normally had fewer days than
Area 4. What it was, it was a kind of compromise

in there to shorten one and lengthen the other

(:)_ part.
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On the other hand, the days we have in
Area 4, the deer kill for the pést few years has
been much lower even than what it has béen in
Area 2 because of the season.

So, today again we have some people from
Evangeline~Parish who would like, I believe, to
appear before the Commission at this time to dis-
cuss the Evangeline Parish season there.

THE CHAIRMAN: Will the representatives
from Evangeline come forward.

MR, JERRY ORDWAY: Mé. Chairman, members
of the Commission, I would also like to introduce
our delegation from Evangeline Parish. I am Jerry
Ordway, president of the Evangeline Parish Deer
Hunters Association. We hévg Sena£or Vidrine here,
Mike Farina, a member of our association, treasurer
Mr. Gary Landreﬁeau, secretary: and two members of
our association, Mr. Nat Fontnola and Mr. Daryl
Ordway.

MR. WINFREE: Mr. Chairman, before we
hear from these gentlemenf could we get Mr. Herring
to give us one of those maps.

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. Let me apologize

[<15]
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. for not introducing Senatore Vidrine.

MR. KYLE: He walked in late.

THE CHAIRMAN: We have to getbthis post
out of here. He's behind the post, Senator Vidrinef

Are wegrepared-now to’proceed? O.K., you
may proceed.

'MR. ORDWAY: Thank you, Mr. Chairxﬁan°
What the hunters in Evangeline Parish feel, of
course, is, as Mr. Herring stated, that we are
being penaiized in our parish by having to be
included in Area 2 rather than just Area 4. For
VCD instance, this year the season for with or without
dogs, if you look at weekend hunting, and mosﬁ of
us hold a job and are limited to'weekend hunting,
we have four weekends during the entire framework
for the deer season.

It is'true that we have a season for
sti11 hunting only. . In our particular parish, this
is not popular.‘ Last year, to the best of oﬁr knowl-
edge, there was one deer harvested by a duck hunten
during the still hunting éeaéon.

We had a meeting and Mr. Herring, Mr.

(i;_ Jaék Simms, came and explained how the seasons had
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been set and did a very good job, and we enjoyed
his talk. He also gave us a recbrd of ghe deer thap
|were killed. The record of deer kills that he
showed included the Wildlife Management Area of
West Bay. It is true there was a decline in the
total nuﬁber of deer killed. However, at this same
meeting, by his own admission, there is a reduction
of deer kills in West Bay because of the number of
people that are participating in the hunt there.
There was no record of the deer killed in
Evangeline Parish per se. We in our organization
right at this time represent about five organized
hunting clubs, and it is the consensus of this grouy
that there is sufficient deer in Evangeline Parish
to sustain a longer season and give the opportunity
to Fhe hunters po practice the sport that they'like4
and they don'£ feel that as long as the taking of-
legal bucks only 1is observed~that it will be detri-
mental to the deé:population. We feel also that we
do have a major problem in our parish. We have a
lot of illegal hunting tha£ is going on. We would
like to see the Commission look at our recommenda~- _

tions favorably, because we feel that it would
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encourage other people to participate in-this asso-
ciation and help us to trxy to imbrove the deer
management in our parish.

We have wardens that are doing a very
good job, But they are few and the area is quite
vast. We feel that we could assist the Commission
énd its members and we would very strongly like to
ask for additional days.

THE CHAIRMAN: O.K., are there any other
members of your delegation that want to speak?

MR. ORDWAY: Senator_Vidrine will talk to
you.

SENATOR VIDRINE: Mr. Chairman and members
of the Commission, I just want to make this comment
that a few years ago, let's say about 15 or 20 years
ago, there was not a deexr to be killed in any of oux
part of the country, and we managed to get a stéck
of é few heads of deer planted at Chico Park, and
in the years tha£ have followed, we have now develog
a reasonably good sized herd. We feel that we have
the breeding grounds. We brovide the nucleus for
breeding these deer. They migrate, as probably the

B3

biologists know better than I do, down by the cane
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bottom and probably, if you look at the record
close, we provide the breeding and they leavevthere
and they are killed in other areas.

I feel that the efforts we have made over
the past 15 or 20 years to uphold our herd and pro-
tect it so.that the deer hunters can have some deer
to kill, that we should be allowed a few more days
to hunt than what the Commission saw fit to give us
this year. I wish you would act favorably. Thank
you.

MR. ORDWAY: Mr. Chairman, we also appeared
before our local police jury and proposed a resolu-

tion which they adopted. Six members of our police

W

jury voted in favor of adopting our resolution. On«
member abstained aﬁd one was absent. We know that
we have some opposition. Mr. Herring has a petition
sigﬁed by peoplé who buy deer tags. Gentlemen, I
buy a duck stamp and Ivam not a duck hunter. I am
a deer hunter, I have a lot of-syﬁpathy for the
gentleman that appeared before us about running
dogs. We like to run dogs, too, and when you are
going to feed a hound all year and you can only

hunt him for four weekends, we just don't think it
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is fair.

| THE CHAIRMAN: Let me'apologiée for talk-
ing while you were talkiné; it wasn't very nice, bu
I was talking to‘the members of our déer committee
and they make regémmendations to us and I like to
turn my ear to them when they do it.

If you don't have any other comments, I
would like to call on Clay Wright, who is the chair
man of that deer committee, and see whaﬁ they have
to say about it.

MR. WRIGHT: While you were doing the
talking, the deer committee was sort of meeting.

I don't think that the deer committee can change
the thing right now. I think if you will éome back
or send one of your representatives back here in
December and after the biologists have made a study
of £he area and evérything else, we can possiﬁly
squeezé in six days and I ;hink this COmmi§sion
will do it. As of right now, I mean I don't feel
we can change if unless we have some other informa-
tion to really go on.

THE CHAIRMAN: As I understand what you

are saying is that we will know something about the

E L)

000, )
E§3gg HELEN E.. DIETRICH, INC,, the complete convention service in new orleans

(=17



o e =

126

kill.

MR. WRIGHT: That's right. All the
information that the biolbgists know by the time
the December meeting comes along and it éenerally
is always -early bécause of Christmas, so that wouid
give you time for an extension and everybody. would
know about it.

THE CHAIRMAN:‘ That wouldn't really incon
venience the hunters ét all, would it? |

MR. WRIGHT: I don't think so. But you
also have to understand, and we have to get our
biologists to check it out and see.

MR. ORDWAY} We would like’very much to
work with the biologists and since the second seg-
ment opens on the 22nd of December and closes on
the 2nd of January, and many of us know that the
trophy buck hunting is the last few days of tﬁe
season; and this 1is really‘what we would like to
get. In fact,iMr. Chairman, you talked about horseg-
trading. We are willing to horse trade.

(Laughter)
THE CHAIRMAN: We dén't-want to trade

&

your way, though. Joe, that would enable you to
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get some information, wouldn't it? That would'ﬁé
all right.

No, we wouldn't do anything now. We would
leave it 1like it is until after Decembér and see’
what the kill has been, and if it justifies it,
then we could consider extending it.

MR, HERRING: May I make a comment?

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, sir.

MR. HERRING: One of the reasons the kill
in Evangeline Parish has actually gone dowﬁbfrom |
'65-'66 -- in 1965 and '66 the deer kill in that
parish was 179 deer. The next year 167,7the next
year 199, the next year 173, the next year 111,
and this past season 170. So, you can see) over
a six-year period, they have actually lost nine dee
in their kill. It has kind of gone up and down
a 1itt1e bit in the 170-190 bracket, but now it
is down, so that‘is one of the reasons in this
whole lower unit there, the kill has been much down
You can take comparatively the forested parishes
up in the other area, and I won't go through them

in detail like that, but it has increased to the

point of, say, Bienville, 612 deer to 1,919.
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DeSoto, which is not really all that good of a
deer hunting parish, has gone 357 to 1,381l. "Jack-
son Parish, from 651 to 1,093.

One other statement I would like to cor-
rect is that West Bay was noct included in that
because it 1is not in Evangeline Parish.

" MR, WINFREE: They must have better shots
up there.

MR. MIKE FARINA: Mr. Chairman, Mr.
Commissioners, guests, the way I understand this
as a déer hunter, as an organization, which we
tried to form and we formed it, a brand new
organization, I believe the count of deer that is

" lessening is by no organization at all, péople that
run up and down the road and shoot does and every-
thing else. As an organization, I believé that we
canipreserve our déer by getting togethef and
getting a strong organization and get our officials
with us, to prosécute them when we get tﬁem. I
believe our herd will increase.

What we are asking is a way. It is not
more days. What we do, we can only hunt weekends

with our. dogs and we can get together, as we said
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before, with some small huntihg clubs. I believe

during the week, while we are all werking, somebody

else would be shooting maybe the old mamas, and

that is where our herds are going. Thank you.

MR. WRIGHT: I agree with you.

THE CHAIRMAN: And they are not included

‘

in those figures that Joe has over there.

an answer

segment?

will give

with you,

group.

your mind,

Are there any other comments?
MR. ORDWAY: Mr. Chairman, we will have

as to your decision before the second

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, the deer committee
us the recommendations.
MR. WRIGHT: But they will also work

Joe and them will work with you and your

MR. WINFREE: To be sure it is clear in

after your section runs out, Mr. Herring

and his group will study the area and give us a

report as

to the deer'kill, whether it is up or

down or whatever, and then we will consider your

request for an-additional six days, and you will

know’about it well in time.
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THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Yancey.

MR. YANCEY: One other word of explahatio
may be in order about this. For about ﬁhe past 15
years the Commission has been holding public hear-
ings in Alexandria each summer to hear the wishes
0of the deer hunters and the other hunters through-
out the state, and if there is any one point that
all of the deer hunters from throughout the state
have agreed upon, it is that let's standardize our
deer season more around Louisiana.

At one time we had about 20 different
sets of deer hunting regulations that applied to
Louisiana in aifferent regions, and this resulted
in migrations of hunters ffom one area over to
another and created all sorts of local public rela-
tions problems. What has happened here for tﬁg
pas£ several yeérs. the Commission has been con-
solidating areas around the state in order that
there is more sténdardization of these hunting
regulations and get away from some of the problems
that we had. This is where your parish was caught
up, in one of these standardization deals of trying

to have the same deer hunting regulations apply to

!
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._ a vast area of western Louisiana. Whe\‘n these two
or three areas in western Louisiana were combined
this year, and one set of regulations wés applied
by the Commission to apply to this area which,
incidentally, runs from Evangeline Parish all the
way to the.Arkansas line and west to the Texas line}
some parishes in this vast area got more days out
of it and some of them got fewer, and you were one
of the parisheslthat did get fewer days. This is
where the problem has come about, but it was cer-
tainly no intention on the part of the Commission
(:) in any way to infringe upon the deer-hunting oppor-
tunity you have, The objective was there to try to
consolidate as many of these deer-hunting compart-
ments that we have in the state into one area.

I think this is the one thing that ﬁhe
deér hunters in‘thié state want, and they have been
after this point for the last 15 years. I thought
that we would bring this up, that the intent of
this thing is to eventually just have one or two
zones in Louisiana that we will have deer hunting

regulations for. Some parishes have to suffer with

.gi;_ a few less days while others gain a few days ‘out
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of this, but this was the purpose of this whole
thing, and it resulted actually‘from the wishes
and the proposals of deer hunters from fhroughout
the state,

MR. ORDWAY: Mr. Chairman, we would like
to thank ybu for listening to us, and I can assure
Mr. Yancey if we had gotten more days, we wouldn't
be here. |

THE CHAIRMAN: Someone else might have,
though, some other parish.

Mr. Hoffpauer has something on the agenda
next. Before we get to him, Mr. Buguet, did you
have something? Why don't we take care of you now?

MR. A. J. BUQUET: Thank you, Mr. Chairman
and members of the Commissiqn. First, I want to
apologize for coming before you here today beéause
I usually try to do a better job with my homework,
but I failed this time.

I would like to explain to you the fact
that 90 percent of the oyster industry is dependent
upon the seeds that are péised east of the Missis-
sippi, and suddenly I find myself behind the

eight-ball with the probleﬁ with seed this year.
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Maybe I should backtrack and say that my name is
A, J. Buque;, and I represent A..J. Bugquet and the
Buguet Canning Company, périod.

Some few months ago it was bfought to our
attention that thé Department of Public Works was

going to close the locks in Ostrica, causing a great

of October. Then the Louisiana Oyster Dealers and
Growers Association made an effort to have that
changed and they did compromise and bring that
closing to the 20th day of October, but all that
time with an understanding that we in the industry
who wished to continue to transport seed oysteré
from east of the Mississippi River into ouf areas
in Barataria Bay could continue to do so through
what is commonly called Baptiste Collette, which is
appfoximately’30 miies below Ostrica, where we
could come in through the river there, through and
into the river, come back up to Empire locks and
cross over there.

Well, gentlemen, I have just been informed
and I think the information is correct, that the

last storm through that area shifted the sands in
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v"you~to_draw a resolution, but I also ask you to

this Baptiste Collette area tremendously, where it
is impossible for loaded oysterlluggers to come
through that area without.some spot dredging or
without some markings whereby they coﬁld safely
transport their mérchandise through there.

That puts us at a tremendous disadvantage

L

In other words, if that be the case, it will be
impossible for us to use this waterway. I came intpD
the Oyster Division this morning to discuss this
with the gentlemen there and they, like myself, werpg
unaware of this situation, énd in turn called séme
people in the Department of Public Works, and of
course,the.Department of Public Works thought or
they didn't think -- I don't remember exacfly what
he said, and they couldn't do this or the other,
and.there were a thousand excuses.

Thereforé, I appear before you and ask yolj
as a body to draw up whatever necessary resolution
that it may take that a passageway be open for the
oyster,industfy; that these locks are not pérmitted
to be closed until such time as én alternate route

has been arranged for our industry. I not only ask
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see to it that that be done, £hatAit be carried oﬁt.
because time is very short. The 20th of Octobe? is
almost here. Please, would you hear from your
Department officials and see that something is done
to relieve this siﬁuation? Thank you, sir;

THE CHAIRMAN: Harry? Dr. St. Amant?

MR. HARRY SCHAFER: Mr. Chairman and
members of the Commission, this did come as a sur-
prise. This Qork was set for October l, one year
ago, and we objected to that date then, and they
final{y said that they had the contract let and we
agreed on the 20th at that time. Thén about three
months ago I heard again that the contract was let
and that the work would start on Octobgr 1. Again
I contacted Publié Works and I told thgm thaf this
was a bad ;imefor the oyster people, that wé would
1ike-it-as near the end of the season as possible -
and not -going too'far ingo thg shrimp season. This
lock will be cloéed for three months.

They informéd‘me that this work has to be
.done.ﬁow, the contract hés been let and that they

did have a letter from the oyster people or a fac-

.tion of the oyster people, séying that they would
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-._ agree to the 20th. If we can't get itl stopped at
this time, we would certainly like to get a resolu-
tion by this Commission, requesting thaﬁ Baptiste
Collette be opened for the oygter traffic and.marked
so that they could continue to get the seed oysters
from the eést side going to the west gide.

‘A resolution might be in order, asking
the Department of Public Works to delay closing
those gates until we do get some kind of navigation
channel to the east side.

. THE CHAIRMAN: What is your pleasure,
C) gentlemen?

® MR. WINFREE: I would like to ask a
question, Mr. Chairman.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mrr Winfree.

MR. WINFREE: What is the reason fdr_
cloéing the locks? Have they detgriorated of --

MR. SCHAFER: Repair. 1It's got to be
repaired. These locks haven't been closed except
during hurricane season for about four or five years
now and they have to have'them repaired.

' MR. WINFREE: The second question is

.

(:). this, what time of year do the oyster fishermen
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pick up the seed oysters to repiant?

MR. SCHAFER: Well, théy are in the middl
of it now.

MR. WINFREE: Well, how long-does that
last?

MR. SCHAFER: This goes on unﬁil pOssibly
-- A, J., you go through December and January? |

MR. BUQUET: Right.

THE CHAIRMAN: Who is going to do the wor
to clean that channel out? Is it going to involve
excavation? |

MR. SCHAFER: I tried to get in touch
with Sheldon Perez this morning to find out. ‘Ivhad
heard that the parish was doing some work ﬁn it,
but I haven't been able to contact him before this
meeting and I have tried several places. At Public
Works they told me the district engineer.for the
New Orleans area was supposed to be in Baton' Rouge
today but he hadh't gotten there yet, and he should
know the condition of Baptiste Collette.

MR. HOFFPAUER: The Corps won't fool with
it at all?

MR. SCHAFER: The Corps has some work to

&
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be done but it .is possibly going to be about two
years before they get in there.
THE CHAIRMAN: ﬁow much excavation are we
talking about?
MR. SCHAFER: I don't know. The last time

we were in there, one of our biologists went through

|there with his boat, and he said he could get through

all right, but that was before the storm and I underp
stand the storm did mer some sand in there.

MR . HOFFPAUER: We don't have any‘equip—
ment we can do anything with?

MR. SCHAFER: No, sir, we don't.

MR. WINFREE: It would take a suction
"dredge, I am sure.

MR. HOFFPAUER: How much dredging ‘are you
all talking about?

| MR.*SCHAFER: I have no idea. I don't

know.

MR. HOFFPAUER: Baptiste Collette, you
know, you have a large area there.

MR. SCHAFER: The whole pass there looks
like about seven miles, but I am sure the whole

v

thing is not sanded in.
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<>. THE CHAIRMAN: Dr. St. Amant, you have
some comment you want to make?

DR, ST. AMANT: .Not really, except that
it is my understanding that Baptiste Collette, which
was one time naviéated a good bit, has gradually
deteriorated, and the Corps of Engineexrs and the
Plaguemines Parish have been tryiﬁg to do something
with it to get it reopened. There has beeﬁ some
correspondence with thé Corps and witﬁ Plaguemines
Parish to the effect that Wild Life and Fiéheries
would not object to their work down in there énd
(:) we would assume that some of the work was being
done or would be done.

Now, the closure of the.locks cdmes
entirely separate from this and = it is tfue, if
Baptiste Collette is not navigable to most boats
and they do close ﬁhe locks, we are having a situ-
ation here not only for oyster people but for all
medium and small»boat traffic where we are cutting
the east side of the river off from the west side
for 90 days and it is going to work a hardship.
This- is one of the probléms that the Department of

(i;. Public Works run into. Every time they want to
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work on the locks, somebody has objected rather
violently, and I guess they finally got tired and

just let the contract. That is what it amounts to,

but if we could get some relief with this thing and

try to get Baptiste Collette either -- I don't thin
you can dget it dredged fast enoﬁgh, but if there is
a channel, perhaps somebody could mark it or do
soﬁething about it. There are avcouple of spots in
there too shallowvand they might be able to give
them some relief with a dredge, but the thing is
too big to attempt to dredge it out in time.

THE CHAIRMAN: As I understand Mr. Buqguet
reqguest, No. 1, we are requested, in the event that
the channel is not available, that they delay closi
of that lock and, No. 2, if something can be done
to either mark or clean out the channel, that it be
done immediately. |

You have heard the request, gentlemen.
What is your pleasure?

MR. BUQUET : I don't know if I am in orde
or not.

THE CHAIRMAN: Go ahead.

MR. BUQUET: The word "request"® means

1 g
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" what we want said. It has been moved by Mr. Winfrse

several things, and possibly you should change it
and use a different word. Thank you.

MR. HOFFPAUER: .Would you word that, Mr.
Buguet? |

THE CHAiRMAN: M;. Bugquet has requested
that the Commission demand the things that I just
said. What 1is your pleasure, gentlemen?

MR. WINFREE: I would offer such a resolu
tion bﬁt I am not just.sure what the content of it
would be, except that it be as strong as possible,
if it is to have any effect at all, because our
oyster fishermen are certainiy going to suffer and
that is certainly one of the greatest resources of
this state.

MR. KYLE: Mr. Winfree, possibly Dr.

St. Amant cogld do it.
| MR.’WRIGﬁT: I will second that motion.

THE CHAIRMAN: I think we understand

and seconded by Mr. Wright. Is there any further
discussion? 1Is there any objection?
.(No response)

Hearing none, so ordered. Mr. Hoffpauer,

BCCY
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the Federal Boating Act.

MR. HOFFPAUER: Yes, Mr. Chairman,  we
have a rather lengthy law‘here from the federal
government, the Federal Boat Safety Aét §f 1971,
which became law.August 10 of this year, and it
says this, the gist of it, that all prOpelled boats),
propelled by machinery, have to be licensed. That
means 3-1/2-horse outboard on an innertube or any-
thing propelled by anj type machinery ﬁés to be
licensed.

It alsoc goes on that you have to conform
with the model State Boating Act and so forth and
so on, and this was prepared by the National Asso-
ciation of Boating Safety and Law Adminisﬁrators.

As it is now, we have under our jurisdic-
tion a revenue section or a registration section
which is about 111;000 boats that we license in the
state. Picking up the additional boats here, you
" are looking at, oh, I will say another half a
million dollars that we have to administer, even
talking about'sailboats, which are about 25,000,
which would be another $125,000.00, and all in all

we would be administering a little over a million
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dollars. To do this, we would have to enlarge this
section and we would either have to put a section
head out or a chief out, an assistant, and we would
have to have a stenographer, ;hree clerks, and theh
we would have eigh£ disfrict'supervisors to take
care of the enforcement, education, pﬁblicity and
also the physical aspects of this law, and 24~men,'
three in each district, to take care of this,

There are a lot of things in here. . One
of the things that we would have to do, and the
gentlemen here from the legislaturelwill certainly
agree with me, we would have to ask ﬁhgt this
million-plus be dedicated and, you know, another
dedicated fund is just about an impossibility.

What I am saying is that we have a revenu
department here in the state which is well versed.i
admihigtering selling licenses and so forth and so
on, and I would like to let the Departmeht.of Reven
here in the state take care of it. They are equipp
to take care of it. We aren't. We get nothing out
of it but headaches. We are understaffed and it is
a tremendous problem with us. It looks good to say

that we are going to take in a million dollars, but
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unless we can hold onto it, which I think is_an
impossibility, we will be stuck With a tremendous
job. We would be understaffed and underfinanced.
Also, some of the compliances of this law will make
ig rather difficult.: I would much rather sée the
Department of Revenue handle it. If they do not
handle it, the federal government will step in and
handle it, I guess meaning the Coast Guard, is the
way I interpret it.

This is a tremendous thing. I just would
not 1ike'to see Wild Life and Fisheries encumbered
with a large revenue section, licensing boats,
which I think ought to come uhder the Department of
Revenue, anyway. We have enough licensing sections
as it is. That is all I've got to say on it, gentlg
men.

THE CHAIRMAN: You have_heapd the recom-
mendation of the Director. What is your pleasure?

MR, KYLE: Mr. Chairman, can't you and
the Director talk to the Revenue Section and see if
they will take it, and theh if they won't, I think
we should take it, rather tha; the federal governme]

but if they will take it, then I think we will follg

ht,
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. your lead.

MR. WINFREE: Under the existing statute,
I guess it was a statute, the licensing of boats
10-horsepower and above in this state was turned
over to the Wild Life and Fisheries. Is that in
the statute?

MR. HOFFPAUER: Yes, sir.

MR. WINFREE: Well, it would take a legis-
lative act then to take that out and puf it into
the hands of the Revenue Department, at the next

-~ session of the legislature.
f() MR, HOFFPAUER: That's right, but these
good gentlemen would be glad to handle tﬂét.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Buqguet,

MR. BUQUET: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman. If
you will permit me, I would like to saf something
concérning that at this fime. Mr. Director, you and
I are very much.ih disagreement rigﬁt now. This
same thing came ﬁp just a very few years ago. How
many? About ten. I think he should be telling you
this rather than myself. We in the boating industry,
including the éportsmen throughout this state, '

gi;- realized that the United States Coast Guard was on
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the verge of taking this situation over, and they
were going to write the laws, théy were going to
enforce the law, they wéré going to issue licenses,
and we at the time in the department ﬁade an all-
out effort to stoé that. That's when we came up
with the motorboat registration law. Is that 1it,
ten years ago? Demanding that this department
handle it. We actually iﬂtervened to get the autho
ity to handle ﬁhis, rather than let it go under
federal restrictions.

| - 8o, I éay to you gentlemen and Mr.
Director, by all means take a good, long, hard look
before you decide to make any immediate changes in
this, because you are playing with dynamité when
you are thinking of -~ I think the words you used,
either the Internal Revenue Service or the Revenue
whatever-it-is SerQice, and if they don'ﬁnwant to,
let the Coast Guard do it. For God's sake, Mr.
Clark, don't let.that happen.

MR. KYLE: Mr. Bugquet, you misunderstood.

I said, see if the Revenue Department would take
it, and if not, then we take it rather than the

federal government.

r—
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MR. BUQUET: Let's just keep it. Thank

you.

MR. HOFFPAUER: A. J., it's a new ball
game now, ﬁhis new law that came out. |

MR. BUQﬁET: It's a dangerous ball game;

MR. HOFFPAUER: Well, I'm telling you,
it's tremendous and what we are worried about 1is
haQing to administer a 3-horse pirogue, you know,
out there in the marshés with a number,.and we just
don't have the money. Now the Revenue Department
-- I am not talking Internal Revenue; you know,
our Revenue Department of the State, -- that's who
we would like to have handle it.

THE CHAIRMAN: May I suggest that before
we take any action, that the.Director and I will
talk to the Revenue Department and sée what their
poéition is, and then we will come back to you and
ask you what you want to do. Is that all right?

MR. KYLE: I think so.

THE CHAIRMAN: 6.K. Jim.

MR. WINFREE: Mr. Chairman, we know that
if this department retains this type of éperation;

it would have to have more money to create a whole
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new area, and until you all discuss this whole
thing out, there-is nothing that I see that this
Commission can do right now. You all discuss it
and figure out what we have got to do.

THE CHAIRMAN: O.K., that completes our
regular order of business. Is there anyone here
that has any other bﬁsiness that we have not already
discussed? Do I hear a motion that we adjourn?

MR. KYLE: I move, Mr. Chéirman.

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved. The

meeting 1is adjourned.

« « « Thereupon, at 12:00
o'clock. noon, Tuvesday,
September 28, 1971, the

meeting was adjourned. . . .
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